afing ERASMUS UNIVERSITEIT ROTTERDAM ERASMUS SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS

An Anatomy of the Predictability of International Stock Returns^{*}

Stefan Mihailović

(415017)

Bachelor of Science (BSc) in Econometrics and Operations Research Quantitative Finance

Erasmus University Rotterdam

Supervisor: Dr. X. Xiao Co-reader: S.C. Barendse

July 2, 2017

Abstract

This paper gives a better understanding of the lead-lag relationships in the international stock return market. Firstly, we reproduce the outcomes of Rapach et al. (2013) and also conclude that there is a significant predictive ability between countries. Similar to Rapach et al. (2013), we find that the most dominant predictors for international excess returns are the United States' excess returns. Secondly, we further investigate the predictive ability, by examining the predictive ability of positive and negative lagged excess returns, lagged excess returns in months of high and low volatility, and the predictive ability of lagged excess returns during U.S. recession or U.S. economic growth. We conclude that the general predictive ability of positive and negative lagged excess returns is equal, but differs for specific countries. When making a distinction between the predictive ability of lagged excess returns in months of high and low volatility, we conclude that the months with high volatility have more predictive ability. Furthermore, we see that the lagged United States' excess returns in times of U.S. Recessions have more predictive ability than the lagged excess returns during American economic growth.

^{*}A special thanks to my supervisor dr. X. Xiao for giving feedback and useful suggestions

Contents

1 Introduction											
2 Data											
3	Methodology										
	3.1 R	lication		4							
	3.	1 Benchmark Predictive Regressions		4							
	3.	2 Pairwise Granger Causality for Full Sample		4							
	3.	3 General Model Specification		5							
	3.	4 Out-of-Sample evaluation		5							
	3.2 E	ensions		6							
	3.	1 Impact of Positive and Negative Returns		6							
	3.	2 Predictability of High and Lower Volatility Regimes		7							
	3.	3 Predictability in Times of U.S. Recessions		8							
	3.	4 Moving Block Bootstrap		8							
4	Result			9							
	4.1 Replication										
	4.	1 Benchmark Regression		10							
	4.	2 Granger Causality for Full Sample		10							
	4.	3 Pooled General Model		11							
	4.	4 Out-of-Sample Evaluation		13							
	4.2 E	ensions		13							
	4.	1 Impact of Positive and Negative Returns		14							
	4.	2 Predictability of High and Low Volatility Regimes		16							
	4.	3 Predictability in Times of U.S. Recession		18							
	4.	4 Sensitivity Analysis		20							
5	Concl	ion		21							
Α	Apper	ix		23							
в	Apper	ix		24							

1 Introduction

 $\mathbf{2}$

Stock return predictability is a widely researched topic. Rapach et al. (2013) investigate the predictive power of other countries lagged excess returns and conclude that there is a lead-lag relationship in the international stock return markets. Before international stock excess returns were considered as predictors for excess returns, national economic variables were used as predictors. Ang and Bekaert (2007) describe how the nominal interest rate and the dividend yield are two important variables for predicting returns. Stambaugh (1999) examines the method of regressing returns on lagged stochastic regressors, and discovers a bias, which is important to control for. Eventually, Ang and Bekaert (2007) and Hjalmarsson (2010) conclude that the predictive ability across countries is larger than the predictive ability of these national economic variables. Therefore, we investigate the international stock return model as mentioned by Rapach et al. (2013), because it incorporates these across countries components. In order to evaluate both in-sample and out-of-sample performance, Welch and Goyal (2008) provide a framework to determine the usefulness of the models for predicting excess stock returns. This paper mainly discusses the in-sample evaluation, and focuses on the lead-lag relationships in the international stock return markets.

Rapach et al. (2013) conclude that the lagged international excess returns, with lagged United States' excess returns in particular, have predictive ability. Based on this finding we further examine this lead-lag relationship. Firstly, we make a distinction between the predictive ability of lagged positive and negative excess returns of a specific country for forecasting another country's excess returns. In general we conclude that the predictive ability is equally strong for positive and negative excess returns, as the number of significant estimates overall is similar. Nonetheless, the predictive ability of positive and lagged excess returns differs for specific countries, with Canada amongst others having a large predictive ability when using lagged negative excess returns and no predictive ability of the lagged positive excess returns. Secondly, we estimate the predictive ability of the returns of a specific country by distinguishing the excess returns in months of high and low volatility, to find if the predictive ability is different. We conclude that lagged excess returns in months of high volatility have larger predictive ability than excess returns in months with low volatility. For the United Kingdom and the United States, this effect is particularly strong. Lastly, as Rapach et al. (2013) conclude that lagged U.S. monthly excess returns have a substantial predictive ability, we examine the predictive ability during U.S. recessions and times of a growing U.S. economy. The results show that the lagged U.S. excess returns in times of U.S. recessions have more predictive ability than in times of a growing U.S. economy. The above mentioned results give a better understanding of the lead-lag relationships in the international stock markets, and contribute to existing scientific literature on the subject and should be of interest to the investor community.

2 Data

In order to investigate the lead-lag relationships in the international stock markets, we use data¹ for the following countries: Australia (AUS), Canada (CAN), France (FRA), Germany (DEU), Italy (ITA), Japan (JPN), The Netherlands (NLD), Sweden (SWE), Switzerland (CHE), United Kingdom (GBR) and the United States (USA).

¹The data used is from the Global Financial Data.

When regressing country i's monthly² excess returns on country j's lagged monthly excess returns, we adjust for the fact that that markets around the world have different closing times³. This is crucial because released information at the last trading day of the month in an open market cannot be incorporated into the price of the closed markets until the first day of the next month. We solve this by excluding the last trading day of the month of a country j if the closing time of country i's market is before the closing time of country j's market and calculating the monthly returns without this last trading day. This adjustment is done for all of the following models. We compute the monthly returns from daily closing prices which are available from 1980 for all eleven countries. The returns for every country are computed using the national currency. We choose the same sample as Rapach et al. (2013), from February 1980 (1980:02) up to and including December 2010 (2010:12). The excess returns are computed by subtracting the risk free rate of the monthly returns. The risk free rate is the three month Treasury bill rate at the end of the specific month. Moreover, we use dividend yield data which we incorporate in the regressions.

The table shows summary statistics of the countries' excess returns, calculated by the difference between the return and the three-month Treasury bill rate. Column two up to and including column five are reported in percentages. The Sharpe ratio is computed by dividing the mean excess return of a country by its standard deviation.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Country	Mean $(\%)$	Standard Deviation (%)	Minimum (%)	Maximum (%)	Autocorrelation	Sharpe Ratio
Australia	0.35	5.07	-43.06	14.99	0.05	0.07
Canada	0.30	4.72	-23.31	13.42	0.13	0.06
France	0.50	5.73	-22.49	21.58	0.13	0.09
Germany	0.51	5.71	-24.09	19.84	0.09	0.09
Italy	0.42	6.98	-20.66	28.78	0.09	0.06
Japan	0.22	5.39	-21.68	17.51	0.12	0.04
Netherlands	0.68	5.38	-23.69	15.78	0.11	0.13
Sweden	1.03	6.73	-22.61	33.90	0.15	0.15
Switzerland	0.55	4.63	-24.88	12.22	0.18	0.12
United Kingdom	0.50	4.68	-27.33	12.90	0.02	0.11
United States	0.55	4.50	-22.09	12.96	0.06	0.12

The summary statistics are reported in Table 1. Firstly, one sees that the average monthly excess returns in the sample for the different countries range between 0.22% in Japan and 1.03% in Sweden. Secondly, the largest standard deviation occurs for Sweden, with a value of 6.73%. Furthermore, the U.S. has the smallest standard deviation, namely 4.5%. Thirdly, Australia, with an average excess return of 0.35%, has the largest negative excess return in the sample, being -43.06%, while Sweden has the largest positive excess return (33.90%). Besides having the highest positive excess return, Sweden seems to have relatively high returns overall, with a minimum of -22.61%. Fourthly, the autocorrelations are ranging from 0.02 for the UK, to 0.18 for Switzerland. Lastly, the Sharpe ratios are all relatively small, which is due to the fact that this ratio is calculated by dividing the mean of the excess returns, which is close to zero, by the standard deviation. The highest ratio of 0.15 is for Sweden, which shows that Sweden on average has the highest risk adjusted return.

²Throughout the paper, we use monthly excess returns, but for simplicity we write excess returns.

³The specific closing times are mentioned in Appendix A.

3 METHODOLOGY

3 Methodology

In the methodology, we discuss all relevant methods that are used throughout the paper. Firstly, we reproduce some of the methods of Rapach et al. (2013). Secondly, our own extensions for the international stock excess return prediction model are discussed.

3.1 Replication

In the Replication part, we thus describe the methods introduced by Rapach et al. (2013). Firstly, the Benchmark Regression is covered. Secondly, we discuss the Pairwise Granger Causality model, which will be fundamental for our extensions. Thirdly, the General Model Specification of Rapach et al. (2013) is explained, and lastly, the Out-of-Sample Evaluation is mentioned.

3.1.1 Benchmark Predictive Regressions

As stated by Ang and Bekaert (2007), two important predictors for stock prices are the nominal interest rate and the dividend yield. In order to recreate the benchmark model of Rapach et al. (2013) for predicting excess returns, we only use these two variables and a constant in the following regression:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + \beta_{i,b} bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d} dy_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \tag{1}$$

where $r_{i,t+1}$ is the excess return during the period from month t until month t+1 of country i, $bill_{i,t}$ is the threemonth Treasury bill rate at the end of month t of country i, and $dy_{i,t}$ is the natural logarithm of the dividend yield at the end of month t of country i. The coefficients $\beta_{i,0}, \beta_{i,b}$, and $\beta_{i,d}$ correspond to the constant, the coefficient of the nominal interest rate variable, and the coefficient of the log dividend yield variable respectively. The error term $\epsilon_{i,t+1}$ has a mean equal to zero.

Because this implies a regression of returns on to a stochastic lagged regressor (dividend yield), we compute empirical *p*-values (next to heteroskedasticity robust *t*-statistics) with a variant of the wild bootstrap procedure. This covers the bias discovered in Stambaugh (1999). The variant of the wild bootstrap procedure⁴ is explained in detail in the Internet Appendix of Rapach et al. (2013). The *t*-statistics and wild bootstrapped *p*-values are following from testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,b} = 0$ and H_0 : $\beta_{i,d} = 0$ against H_a : $\beta_{i,b} < 0$ and H_a : $\beta_{i,d} > 0$ representively. Furthermore, we test for no predictability at all by means of a χ^2 statistic, testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$

3.1.2 Pairwise Granger Causality for Full Sample

In order to extend the benchmark model, Rapach et al. (2013) add lagged excess returns of the country corresponding to the dependent variable (country i) and lagged excess returns of a different country (country j) to (1). The extended model is as follows:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + \beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq j$$

$$\tag{2}$$

where $r_{i,t}$ and $r_{j,t}$ are excess returns for the period from the end of month t-1 up to and including month t for countries i and j respectively and $\beta_{i,i}$ and $\beta_{i,j}$ are the coefficients for these lagged excess returns respectively.

 $^{^4}$ Throughout the rest of the paper, this method will be called wild bootstrap procedure.

The other factors have similar interpretation as in subsubsection 3.1.1. We perform a test for Granger Causality by testing if the lagged excess returns of country j Granger cause the excess returns of country i. This is done by testing the significance of $\beta_{i,j}$ in equation (2).

Apart from including the effect of $r_{j,t}$ on $r_{i,t+1}$, the addition of country *i*'s own excess returns $r_{i,t}$ and the country *i*'s national variables $bill_{i,t}$ and $dy_{i,t}$ is of importance, in order to control for the part that is predicted by these national economic variables. Because we include lagged excess returns from country *j* as a predictor for country *i*'s excess return, we adjust for differences in the closing times for the different markets as described in section 2.

Furthermore, a pooled estimation is performed with the restrictions that $\beta_{i,i} = \bar{\beta}_{AR}, \beta_{i,j} = \bar{\beta}_j, \beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$ for i = 1...N, to obtain an idea about the average relationship for the used data. Again, the significance of the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates is based on the empirical bias corrected *p*-values, according to the wild bootstrap procedure. Also, heteroskedasticity robust *t*-statistics are computed. Both methods for assigning significance follow from testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0^5$.

3.1.3 General Model Specification

The general model for assessing the predictive ability of different countries on the excess returns of a specific country i is a VAR(1) model for all of the countries, with the country i's economic variables as additional regressors. The regression specification as mentioned by Rapach et al. (2013) is as follows:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + \beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \sum_{j \neq i} \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq j$$

$$\tag{3}$$

The interpretation of the $\beta_{i,j}$ coefficients is similar to the interpretation in subsubsection 3.1.2, but now, the lagged excess returns of all countries are included in the regression. The seminal least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO), introduced by Tibshirani (1996), is a method for parameter shrinkage and variable selection. Due to some complications, the improvement of this model resulted in the adaptive elastic net (Zou and Zhang (2009), Ghosh (2011)). The estimates of the $\beta_{i,j}$ are obtained by using this adaptive elastic net, as explained in detail in the Internet Appendix of Rapach et al. (2013). In order to evaluate the parameter estimates, we construct a 90% confidence interval with the bias-corrected wild bootstrap method. We furthermore perform a pooled version of (3), which consists of the homogeneity restrictions: $\beta_{i,i} = \bar{\beta}_{AR}, \beta_{i,j} = \bar{\beta}_j, \beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$, and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$, for i = 1, ..., N.

3.1.4 Out-of-Sample evaluation

Although in-sample evaluation can show a significant indication of international stock return predictability, Welch and Goyal (2008) show that the out-of-sample forecasts of these models often fail to outperform the baseline model, using the historical average as predictor. The historical average forecast is performed as follows:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \tag{4}$$

where $\beta_{i,0}$ is the average of the excess returns from the start of the sample period up to and including the last observation at time t. This model is compared to the following model which incorporates lagged U.S. excess

 $^{^{5}}$ For the replications, both *t*-statistics and bootstrapped *p*-values follow from testing this hypothesis.

returns as dependend variable:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + \beta_{i,USA} r_{USA,t} + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq USA \tag{5}$$

Following this specification, the prediction of the excess return of time t + 1 is computed by estimating the coefficients of the regression with data up to and including time t. The forecasting period is from January 1985 to October 2010. In order to compare the models as stated in equation (4) and (5), the out-of-sample R_{OS}^2 , as mentioned in Campbell and Thompson (2008), and the adjusted mean squared forecast error (MSFE) mentioned by Clark and West (2007) are used. The above mentioned out-of-sample evaluation follows from Rapach et al. (2013).

For the extensions, the out-of-sample evaluation is not needed, because the data is transformed. Due to these transformations, there is no continuous time line to predict, thus an out-of-sample evaluation is irrelevant. Furthermore, the focus of the extensions is not to make a good prediction model, but to understand the predictive ability of different type of returns.

3.2 Extensions

In this section, we discuss our extensions on the Pairwise Granger Causality model introduced by Rapach et al. (2013). Firstly, we examine the predictive power of lagged positive and negative excess returns. Secondly, we investigate the predictive power of lagged excess returns in months of high and low volatility, and lastly, we analyse the predictive ability of lagged U.S. excess returns in times of U.S. Recessions and economic growth.

3.2.1 Impact of Positive and Negative Returns

Because Rapach et al. (2013) conclude that international lagged excess returns have a significant impact on country *i*'s excess returns, we further investigate this lead-lag relationship. In this section, we assess the difference in the predictive ability of the positive and negative international lagged excess returns. We do so by performing the following regressions:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I(r_{j,t} \ge 0) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \ne j \tag{6}$$

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})(1 - I(r_{j,t} < 0)) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq j$$
(7)

where $I(r_{j,t} \ge 0)$ is an indicator function having value 1 if $r_{j,t}$, the lagged excess return of country j, is larger or equal to zero and 0 if it is negative. The coefficients $\beta_{i,0}$, $\beta_{i,i}$, $\beta_{i,j}$, $\beta_{i,b}$, and $\beta_{i,d}$ in regression (6) have a similar interpretation as in equation (2), but are computed when only using the observations matching to the positive lagged excess returns of country j. The same holds for the coefficients in regression (7), using the observations matching the negative lagged excess returns of country j. The moving block bootstrapped p-values (and heteroskedasticity robust t-statistics) of the coefficient estimates are based on a moving block bootstrap procedure when testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0^6$. A wild bootstrap is not necessary because the data is divided into parts according to positive or negative lagged excess returns of country j^7 . Still, we use a

⁶For all $\beta_{i,j}$ in the extensions, this hypothesis for testing significance holds.

⁷For further extensions, the same argument for the moving block bootstrapped p-values holds.

3 METHODOLOGY

moving block bootstrap because the observations have the characteristics of a time series. The moving block bootstrap procedure is explained in detail in subsubsection 3.2.4.

It is of great importance to be cautious when selecting the corresponding observations with the positive or negative lagged excess returns of country j. For every of the 110 regressions the selection of the observations for the lagged excess returns of country i, the Treasury bill and log dividend of country i has to match the periods where the lagged excess returns of country j is either positive or negative. If the closing time of country j is after the closing time of country i, it is important to choose the data matching the positive or negative lagged monthly excess returns of country j computed excluding the last trading day in the month. This implies that not all regressions when looking at positive or negative returns will contain the same number of observations.

If for example we look at if negative Japanese lagged excess returns Granger cause French excess returns and if negative Canadian lagged excess returns Granger cause French excess returns, the number of negative Japanese lagged excess returns can be different from the number of negative lagged Canadian excess returns. Additionally, for Canada, the number of lagged negative excess returns are based on the excess returns excluding last trading day, and for Japan, the regular negative lagged excess returns are used. The number of observations used for all of the variables in (7) will most likely be different for the above explained two cases.

3.2.2 Predictability of High and Lower Volatility Regimes

Apart from making a distinction in positive and negative returns, a distinction among periods of relative high and low volatility is also rather interesting to evaluate. Therefore, we specify the following regressions:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I(vix_{j,t} \ge x_j) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \ne j$$
(8)

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})(1 - I(vix_{j,t} \ge x_j)) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \ne j$$
(9)

where $I(vix_{j,t} \ge x_j)$ is an indicator function with value 1 if the volatility index (vix) of country j is larger than or equal to x_j and 0 if the value is below x_j . For every month, we compute the monthly volatility with the daily closing prices by taking the standard deviation of the daily returns. The average monthly volatility of country j is used as the bound x_j .

The coefficients $\beta_{i,0}$, $\beta_{i,i}$, $\beta_{i,j}$, $\beta_{i,j}$, $\beta_{i,j}$, $\beta_{i,d}$ in regression (8) have similar interpretations as explained for the previous regressions. However, in this regression only the observations matching to the lagged excess returns of country j corresponding to months with the volatility being higher than x_j are taken into account. The same holds for the coefficients in (9), when using observations matching to lagged excess returns of country j corresponding to months with volatility below x_j . The significance of the coefficient estimates is based on the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

Again, it is important to compute the regressors precisely. For all regressions, the data for the lagged variables is used depending on the volatility of the returns in the lagged month of country j. This again implies that the number of observations are all based on the characteristics of the information of country j, as previously described in subsubsection 3.2.1.

3 METHODOLOGY

3.2.3 Predictability in Times of U.S. Recessions

Since Rapach et al. (2013) conclude that the predictive ability of the lagged U.S. excess returns is the greatest of all examined countries, we further research the U.S. predictive ability in more detail. Lagged excess returns in times of U.S. recession could have different impact on international excess returns than in times of a growing US economy. Equation (10) and (11) contain data of periods of U.S. recession and U.S. economic growth respectively.

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{USA,1}r_{USA,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I_t(x) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq USA \tag{10}$$

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{USA,0}r_{USA,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})(1 - I_t(x)) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \quad i \neq USA$$
(11)

where $I_t(x)$ is an indicator function that has value 1 if it is stated that the US has been in an economic recession in month t and 0 if the US had an economic growth in the corresponding month t. In equation (10), only lagged observations are used for the months where the US has a recession, and in equation (11) the lagged observations during economic growth are used. Again, the significance of the coefficient estimates is based on the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

Furthermore, because Rapach et al. (2013) show that some of the national economic variables, such as the Treasury bill rate and or log dividend yield, have a significant influence on country *i*'s excess returns, we will assess the predictive ability of these variables when using the observations in times of a U.S. recession and in times of U.S. economic growth. The following two regressions are performed:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I_t(x) + \epsilon_{i,t+1}$$
(12)

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})(1 - I_t(x)) + \epsilon_{i,t+1}$$
(13)

where the coefficients have similar interpretations as before, but equation (12) and (13) use the observations in times of U.S. recession and U.S. economic growth respectively. The significance for the $\beta_{i,b}$ and $\beta_{i,d}$ is according to the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values when testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ and $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$ and $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$ respectively. In order to test no predictability at all, we compute the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$

3.2.4 Moving Block Bootstrap

In order to test for significant coefficient estimates, we compute moving block bootstrapped *p*-values for testing $H_0: \beta_{x,y} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{x,y} > 0$. The *p*-values are computed as follows:

First, a regression under the null hypothesis $H_0: \beta_{x,y} = 0$ is performed. For example, if we want to check the significance with the moving block bootstrap of the $\hat{\beta}_{i,j}$ in regression (6), we first evaluate the model under H_0 , which means estimating the following regression:

$$r_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0} + (\beta_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I(r_{j,t} \ge 0) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \ne j$$
(14)

From this regression, we obtain the estimates $\hat{\beta}_{i,0}$, $\hat{\beta}_{i,i}$, $\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$ and $\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$ as well as the corresponding errors \hat{e}_{t+1} , for t = 1, ..., T.

Next, we start the bootstrapping process by defining a new dependent variable $\tilde{y}_{i,t+1}$, using the fixed regressors in (14), the estimated coefficients in this regression and the mutated errors $\tilde{e}_{i,t+1}$ which are computed

4 RESULTS

as follows. First, the estimated errors \hat{e}_{t+1} , obtained from the regression (14) are divided into T - L + 1 blocks of size L. The first block contains observations 1, ..., L of \hat{e}_{t+1} , the second block observations 2, ..., (L+1) all the way up to the last block, containing observations (T - L + 1), ..., T of \hat{e}_{t+1} . From all of the T - L + 1 blocks, T/L blocks are randomly chosen (replication is allowed). With these chosen blocks, the new errors $\tilde{e}_{i,t+1}$ are created. If the division T/L is not an integer value, the value is rounded down on integers. Next, an extra block from the moving blocks is selected, and the remaining values for the error term $\tilde{e}_{i,t+1}$ are filled up by the values from the last randomly chosen block. The new dependent variable is computed as following:

$$\tilde{y}_{i,t+1} = \hat{\beta}_{i,0} + (\hat{\beta}_{i,i}r_{i,t} + \hat{\beta}_{i,b}bill_{i,t} + \hat{\beta}_{i,d}dy_{i,t})I(r_{j,t} \ge 0) + \tilde{e}_{i,t+1} \qquad i \ne j$$
(15)

using the estimates of the regression in (14), the fixed regressors and the bootstrapped errors $\tilde{e}_{i,t+1}$.

Using $\tilde{y}_{i,t+1}$, a regression as in equation (6) is performed, but now with the bootstrapped $\tilde{y}_{i,t+1}$ as dependent variable:

$$\tilde{y}_{i,t+1} = \beta_{i,0}^* + (\beta_{i,i}^* r_{i,t} + \beta_{i,j}^* r_{j,t} + \beta_{i,b}^* bill_{i,t} + \beta_{i,d}^* dy_{i,t}) I(r_{j,t} \ge 0) + \epsilon_{i,t+1} \qquad i \neq j$$
(16)

As we now use a new dependent variable, a new $\hat{\beta}_{i,j}$ estimate is obtained.

When repeating this bootstrapping process 2000 times, we obtain 2000 $\hat{\beta}_{i,j}^*$ estimates for the 2000 regressions as stated in (16), which are all different due to the random nature of block selecting which leads to randomly selected $\tilde{e}_{i,t+1}$, and $\tilde{y}_{i,t+1}$. In order to compute the bootstrapped *p*-values for the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimate in (6), we calculate the proportion of the 2000 bootstrapped estimates of $\beta_{i,j}^*$ in (16) that is larger than the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimate.

With respect to the block size, there is a substantial trade off between the amount of samples we obtain and the amount correlation that we preserve. There, we perform a sensitivity analysis with block sizes of three, five, and ten. For every extension, we use a moving block bootstrap to calculate the *p*-values for the $\beta_{i,j}$ coefficient estimate which assigned the significance of the estimate. We investigate whether changing the block size gives different results. The results that are reported throughout the paper are based on a block size of five, which is the benchmark for the block sizes. Per extension, for block sizes of three and ten, we look at the percentage of estimates that lead to the same conclusion for significance as when using the benchmark block size of five. For the extensions in subsubsection 3.2.1 and subsubsection 3.2.2, we count the number of times the different block size (three or ten) gives equal significance to the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates and divide this by the total number of regressions. For the extension in subsubsection 3.2.3, only ten regressions are performed for the United States, thus the proportion of equally assigned significance of these ten regressions is calculated.

4 Results

In this section, the results of the discussed models are reported and analysed. The results of the replications are mentioned first, after which the findings of the extensions are reported.

4.1 Replication

The results of the Benchmark Regression, the Pairwise Granger Causality model, the General Model Specification and the Out-of-Sample Evaluation are discussed in this section and are similar to the findings by Rapach et al. (2013).

4.1.1 Benchmark Regression

Table 2 reports the results of the benchmark regression as stated in equation (1). We can see that all $\beta_{i,b}$ estimates are negative except for Japan, and that except for Italy, all $\beta_{i,d}$ estimates are positive. The expectation of the effect of the Treasury bill rate and log dividend yield being negative and positive respectively thus holds. For the countries Canada, Germany, The Netherlands and the United Kingdom, the nominal interest rate is a significant predictor. However, the log dividend yield is only found to be a significant excess return predictor for the United Kingdom. Since in general returns are known to be highly unpredictable, low R^2 statistics occur. For the countries with a significant $\beta_{i,b}$ or $\beta_{i,d}$ estimate, the R^2 is higher than 1%.

Table 2: Benchmark Regression

This table shows estimates of the benchmark regression as described in equation (1). The second and sixth column contain the estimates for the coefficient of the Treasury bill rate with the heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$, in the parentheses below and the third and seventh columns show the estimates for the coefficient of the log dividend yield with again the t-statistics, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$, in the parentheses below. In the fourth and eighth column, the R^2 statistic for every regression is shown. In the parenthesis below these R^2 statistics, the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$ are stated. Furthermore, the pooled estimates are shown, which impose the restriction that $\beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$. The asterisk indicates significance on 10% or better, based on wild bootstrapped p-values.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	R^2	i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	R^2
Australia	-0.05	0.68	0.13%	Netherlands	-0.32*	1.82	1.72%
	(-0.49)	(0.29)	(0.26)		(-2.54)	(1.81)	(6.48)
Canada	-0.23*	1.44	2.58%	Sweden	-0.01	1.18	0.45%
	(-2.42)	(1.22)	(6.47)		(-0.19)	(1.24)	(1.54)
France	-0.09	0.92	0.31%	Switzerland	-0.15	0.23	0.55%
	(-1.00)	(0.86)	(1.09)		(-1.32)	(0.25)	(2.01)
Germany	-0.33*	1.68	1.24%	United Kingdom	-0.16*	3.71^{*}	2.60%
	(-1.86)	(1.24)	(3.78)		(-1.67)	(2.90)	(8.75)
Italy	-0.01	-0.69	0.14%	United States	-0.19	1.61	1.51%
	(-0.08)	(-0.59)	(0.37)		(-1.66)	(2.03)	(4.15)
Japan	0.04	0.41	0.10%	Pooled	-0.06	0.53	0.35%
	(0.32)	(0.68)	(0.59)		(-1.06)	(1.20)	(2.06)

4.1.2 Granger Causality for Full Sample

In order to conclude if we can predict a country *i*'s excess returns with lagged country *j*'s excess returns, we test the significance of the estimate of $\beta_{i,j}$ in regression (2). The estimates of the $\beta_{i,j}$ coefficients are given in Table 3. We see that the estimates often are positive. For 98 out of the 110 regressions, the estimates are positive. Furthermore, 47 estimates are significant, which indicates a significant lead-lag relationship in the international stock market. The U.S. has the strongest predictive ability, with nine out of ten estimates being significant and most of the estimates being greater than 0.20. Sweden and Switzerland also seem to have high predictive ability, with nine and seven significant estimates respectively. Furthermore, it is interesting to see that the lagged excess returns of eight out of the ten countries Granger cause the excess returns of The Netherlands, with most of the $\beta_{NLD,j}$ estimates being larger or equal to 0.15. When testing the significant impact on U.S. excess returns, only two out of the ten non U.S. lagged excess return have significant predictability. When looking at the pooled results, which indicate the average relationships, eight out of the eleven estimates are significant, with the pooled $\hat{\beta}_{USA}$ having the largest value of 0.17. The leading predictive ability of the U.S. is

confirmed by the pooled results.

heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to wild bootstrapped p-values. 1 2 3 4 $\mathbf{5}$ $\mathbf{6}$ 7 8 9 101112 $\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$ i $\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$ AUS 0.11^{*} 0.12^{*} 0.13^{*} 0.08* 0.10^{*} 0.13^{*} 0.08^{*} 0.11^{*} 0.07 0.20^{*} (1.35)(1.96)(2.06)(2.24)(1.91)(1.77)(1.91)(1.67)(0.94)(2.34)CAN 0.07 0.21^{*} 0.050.060.06 0.06^{*} 0.060.06 0.15^{*} 0.08(0.84)(1.21)(1.24)(1.53)(1.26)(0.79)(3.73)(1.00)(0.99)(2.19)FRA 0.01-0.01-0.03-0.050.04 0.14^{*} 0.16^{*} 0.03 0.120.002(-0.15)(0.53)(0.15)(-0.31)(-0.91)(0.02)(2.27)(1.47)(0.26)(1.28)DEU 0.030.09 0.13^{*} 0.09^{*} 0.06 0.14^{*} 0.26^{*} 0.07 0.22^{*} 0.06(0.37)(1.11)(1.49)(1.29)(1.42)(0.55)(2.49)(2.26)(0.77)(2.33)ITA -0.010.05-0.06 0.21^{*} 0.15^{*} 0.06 0.16^{*} 0.110.06 0.15^{*} (0.72)(-0.07)(0.66)(1.63)(1.21)(-0.59)(0.99)(1.84)(1.48)(1.59)JPN 0.04 0.12^{*} 0.07 0.09^{*} 0.11^{*} 0.11^{*} 0.11^{*} 0.020.03 0.11^{*} (0.78)(0.70)(1.70)(2.07)(0.44)(1.17)(1.77)(1.61)(1.71)(1.48)NLD 0.10^{*} 0.15^{*} 0.15^{*} 0.15^{*} 0.05 0.11^{*} 0.16^{*} 0.33^{*} 0.11 0.32^{*} (2.20)(1.46)(1.95)(1.79)(1.05)(2.12)(2.76)(3.28)(1.11)(3.69)SWE -0.030.08 0.16^{*} 0.050.08 0.06 0.010.120.10 0.23^{*} (-0.31)(1.23)(0.90)(2.22)(1.75)(0.58)(0.88)(1.09)(0.76)(0.13) 0.13^{*} CHE 0.03 0.03-0.0003 - 0.020.00 0.02 -0.010.02 0.14^{*} (0.50)(0.07)(-0.20)-0.08)(0.51)(-0.08)(0.32)(0.41)(3.14)(1.67)GBR 0.11^{*} 0.08 0.08 0.020.01 0.09^{*} -0.02 0.09^{*} 0.23^{*} 0.11^{*} (0.26)(0.24)(1.85) (-0.18)(1.42)(2.26)(1.74)(1.02)(1.17)(2.03)USA 0.06 0.030.01-0.010.06* -0.00030.01 0.09^{*} 0.040.02(1.00)(0.27)(0.20)(-0.20)(1.52)(-0.01)(0.18)(2.31)(0.48)(0.22)Average 0.040.080.090.050.040.060.030.110.150.080.19Pooled 0.03 0.07^{*} 0.08* 0.050.04* 0.06* 0.02 0.11^{*} 0.13^{*} 0.08^{*} 0.17^{*} (0.65)(1.34)(2.02)(1.08)(1.32)(1.52)(0.42)(3.56)(2.22)(1.45)(2.98)

Table 3: Granger Causality

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (2). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates,

The leading role of the United States could be explained by the findings of Lo and MacKinlay (1990). They conclude that large-cap returns lead small-cap returns. Since the U.S. has the world's largest equity market, when classifying this on the market capitalization, the market as itself can be seen as a large-cap return and the other countries' markets as small-cap returns.

4.1.3 Pooled General Model

The general model, as specified in equation (3), is first performed by setting the homogeneity restrictions: $\beta_{i,i} = \bar{\beta}_{AR}, \beta_{i,j} = \bar{\beta}_j, \beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$, and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$, for i = 1, ..., N. The pooled estimates are given in Table 4. The pooled estimates for the U.S., Sweden, and The Netherlands are significant. The strong predictive ability for the U.S., and Sweden became clear in subsubsection 3.1.2, but the significance for The Netherlands is relatively unexpected. The pooled estimate of $\bar{\beta}_{USA}$ of the general model, being 0.17, corresponds to the value in Table 3 $(\bar{\beta}_{USA} = 0.17)$ and is again the largest value. The Swedish pooled estimate of 0.08 is also in compliance with the estimate in Table 3 ($\hat{\beta}_{SWE} = 0.11$). However, the pooled estimate of The Netherlands has a negative value of -0.12, which is different from the value in Table 3 ($\hat{\bar{\beta}}_{NLD} = 0.02$). Analysing at the Dutch results in Table 5, we see that the Dutch estimates are not robust, which will be discussed later.

asterisk shows significance at 10% or better.							
1	2	3	4	5	6		
$\hat{\bar{\beta}}_{AUS}$	$\bar{\beta}_{CAN}$	$\hat{ar{eta}}_{FRA}$	$\hat{\bar{\beta}}_{DEU}$	\hat{eta}_{ITA}	$\hat{ar{eta}}_{JPN}$		
-0.03 [-0.12,0.06]	-0.01 [-0.12,0.09]	0.03 [-0.06,0.11]	-0.03 [-0.12,0.07]	0.01 [-0.04,0.06]	0.02 [-0.04,		
$7 \\ \hat{eta}_{NLD}$	$8 \\ \hat{eta}_{SWE}$	9 \hat{eta}_{CHE}	$10 \\ \hat{eta}_{GBR}$	$\frac{11}{\hat{\beta}_{USA}}$			
-0.12* [-0.23,-0.01]	0.08^{*} [0.03,0.14]	0.08 [-0.05,0.21]	0.004 [-0.10,0.11]	0.17^{*} [0.05,0.29]			

Table 4: Pooled Estimates for General Model

estimates, the bias-corrected wild bootstrapped 90% confidence interval are reported. The

This table shows estimates for $\bar{\beta}_{i,j}$ in regression (3) when using the pooled restrictions $\beta_{i,i} = \bar{\beta}_{AR}, \beta_{i,j} = \bar{\beta}_j, \beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$, and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$, for i = 1. In the brackets below the coefficient

Table 5: Adaptive Elastic Net Estimates for General Model

The table contains the estimates of $\beta_{i,j}$ in the regression as described in equation (3). Only the estimates chosen by the adaptive elastic net are reported and are named $\hat{\beta}_{i,j}^*$. In the brackets below the estimates, the bias-corrected wild bootstrapped 90% confidence intervals can be found. The asterisk shows significance of the estimates at 10% or better.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}^*_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}^*$
AUS		0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0	0	0.12^{*}
					[-0.01, 0.03]						[0.05, 0.25]
CAN	0		0	0	0	0	-0.06	0.13^{*}	0	0	0.10^{*}
							[-0.18, 0.01]	[0.08, 0.21]			[0.02, 0.23]
\mathbf{FRA}	0	-0.09		-0.11	-0.05	0	-0.07	0.16^{*}	0.17	-0.01	0.12
		[-0.25, 0.04]		[-0.29, 0.03]			[-0.25, 0.09]	[0.07, 0.28]	[-0.01, 0.39]		[-0.04, 0.32]
DEU	-0.06	-0.02	0.04		-0.02	0.03	-0.13	0.10*	0.19^{*}	-0.09	0.22^{*}
	[-0.20, 0.08]	[-0.19, 0.13]	[-0.10, 0.19]		[-0.05, 0.10]	[-0.07, 0.13]	[-0.32, 0.06]	[0.01, 0.21]	[0.002, 0.40]	[-0.27, 0.07]	[0.04, 0.44]
ITA	-0.07	0	0.15^{*}	0.05		0	-0.41*	0	0.27^{*}	0.17^{*}	0.07
	[-0.22, 0.01]		[0.01, 0.34]	[-0.05, 0.19]			[-0.71,-0.29]		[0.08, 0.51]	[0.02, 0.41]	[-0.05, 0.23]
JPN	0	0.04	0.04*	0	0		0	0.04	0	0.003	0
		[-0.01, 0.11]	[0.02, 0.12]					[-0.002, 0.10]		[-0.04, 0.04]	
NLD	0		0.01	0	0	0.04		0.09^{*}	0.21^{*}	-0.07	0.22^{*}
			[-0.07, 0.09]			[-0.03, 0.12]		[0.01, 0.19]	[0.04, 0.41]	[-0.24, 0.07]	[0.08, 0.41]
SWE	-0.13^{*}	0.07	0	0	0.07	0	-0.13		0.01	0	0.30^{*}
	[-0.31,-0.003]	[-0.04, 0.23]			[-0.03, 0.19]		[-0.37, 0.01]		[-0.11, 0.12]		[0.13, 0.55]
CHE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.10^{*}		0	0.08^{*}
								[0.06, 0.17]			[0.01, 0.18]
GBR	0	0	0	0	0	0.002	-0.11^{*}	0.04^{*}	0		0.19^{*}
						[-0.02, 0.03]	[-0.25, -0.06]	[0.02, 0.12]			[0.09, 0.38]
USA	0	0	0	-0.03	0.02	0	0	0.08^{*}	0	0	
				[-0.11, 0.01]	[-0.01, 0.06]			[0.04, 0.16]			
Average	-0.03	-0.001	0.02	-0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.09	0.08	0.08	$1.0 \ge 10^{-8}$	0.14

The results for the non-pooled general model are stated in Table 5^8 . The adaptive elastic net method selects

⁸The confidence intervals computed by the wild bootstrap procedure sometimes slightly differ from Rapach et al. (2013), which is due to the randomness of the bootstrap procedure.

the lagged U.S. excess returns as good predictors for nine out of ten times, which again confirms that the lagged U.S. excess returns are the most dominant predictors. Most of the $\hat{\beta}^*_{i,USA}$ values are higher than 0.10. Furthermore, the Swedish and Dutch lagged returns are selected eight and six times respectively. The Swedish estimates are often significant, with values around 0.10. However, the Dutch estimates all are negative, which is remarkable in the table. Moreover, only two Dutch estimates are significant, which shows that the robustness of the Dutch predictive ability is relatively low.

4.1.4 Out-of-Sample Evaluation

In this section, we discuss the out-of-sample performance. Table 6 contains the R_{OS}^2 statistics, from testing the out-of-sample performance of equation (5) against the performance of the historical average, discussed in (4). As we can see from the results, all of the normal R_{OS}^2 for the non-U.S. countries are positive, except for Australia. This means that the mean squared forecast error (MSFE) of the model in equation (5) is lower than the historical average model for almost all countries. The significance of this R_{OS}^2 statistic also shows that the prediction of the model with lagged U.S. excess returns outperforms the baseline model, using the historical average as predictor. This is the case for all countries except the United Kingdom. However, for the pooled results, all of the non-U.S. countries have a significant R_{OS}^2 .

Table 6: Out-of-Sample Evaluation

The second and fifth column show the out of sample R^2 statistic (R_{OS}^2) for testing the forecasts, computed by the estimates from the regression as stated in equation (5), against the forecasts following from the historical average as mentioned in equation (4). The third and sixth column show this statistic, but now for a pooled version of (5), that is with the restriction that $\beta_{i,USA} = \hat{\beta}_{USA}$ for all $i \neq$ USA.

1 2,i	$2 R_{OS}^2$	$\begin{array}{c} 3\\ R^2_{OS,pooled} \end{array}$	4 i	$5 R_{OS}^2$	${6 \over R_{OS,pooled}^2}$
Australia	-0.69^{*} (1.49)	0.50^{*} (1.60)	Netherlands	3.81* (2.62)	3.88* (2.58)
Canada	1.30^{*} (2.36)	1.86^{*} (2.18)	Sweden	2.90^{*} (2.25)	2.76^{*} (2.31)
France	1.52^{*} (1.90)	1.91^{*} (2.12)	Switzerland	2.64^{*} (2.45)	2.95^{*} (2.40)
Germany	1.57^{*} (1.78)	1.98^{*} (1.91)	United Kingdom	$0.28 \\ (0.97)$	0.43^{*} (1.34)
Italy	0.92^{*} (1.54)	1.54^{*} (2.05)	Average	1.51	1.91
Japan	0.82^{*} (1.33)	1.30^{*} (1.65)			

4.2 Extensions

In this subsection, we discuss the results of our extensions. Firstly, the predictive power of lagged positive and negative excess returns is reported. Secondly, the results of the significance of lagged excess returns in months of high and low volatility are shown, and lastly, the predictive ability of lagged U.S. excess returns in times of U.S. recessions and economic growth becomes clear.

4.2.1 Impact of Positive and Negative Returns

Table 7 contains the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates and indicates whether a particular country j Granger causes country i when we only use the lagged variables if the corresponding lagged excess return of country j is positive. We see that 89 of the 110 $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates prove to be positive of which 32 estimates are significant. Compared to the results shown in Table 3, less estimates are significant, namely 32 versus 47 significant estimates. The reduction in significance could partly be caused by the different computation of the p-values. Nevertheless, the results still indicate a predictive ability for the international stock markets.

	robust <i>t</i> -statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.										
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS		-0.02	0.13	0.22^{*}	0.01	0.07	0.25^{*}	0.07	0.09	-0.04	0.13
		(-0.18)	(1.05)	(2.05)	(0.23)	(0.93)	(1.94)	(0.93)	(0.75)	(-0.26)	(1.09)
CAN	0.14		0.13	0.22^{*}	0.12	0.09	0.21^{*}	0.25^{*}	0.08	-0.02	0.32^{*}
	1.30)		(1.68)	(2.52)	(1.98)	(1.26)	(2.00)	(3.32)	(0.70)	(-0.20)	(2.90)
FRA	0.18^{*}	-0.17		-0.002	0.01	0.06	0.10	0.18^{*}	0.25^{*}	-0.26	0.23^{*}
	1.32)	(-1.07)		(-0.01)	(0.14)	(0.48)	(0.62)	(1.87)	(1.58)	(-1.44)	(1.56)
DEU	0.02	-0.07	0.12		0.03	0.03	0.14	0.16	0.24^{*}	-0.14	0.23*
	0.16)	(-0.47)	(0.82)		(0.45)	(0.34)	(0.99)	(1.71)	(1.57)	(-0.98)	(1.48)
ITA	0.18^{*}	-0.06	0.23^{*}	-0.05		-0.23	-0.13	0.13	0.50^{*}	0.08	0.24^{*}
	0.94)	(-0.29)	(1.44)	(-0.33)		(-1.64)	(-0.68)	(1.19)	(2.47)	(0.38)	(1.25)
JPN	0.14*	-0.05	0.04	0.04	0.02		0.10	0.07	0.18*	0.05	0.11
	0.99)	(-0.37)	(0.34)	(0.44)	(0.25)		(0.83)	(0.82)	(1.09)	(0.35)	(0.71)
NLD	0.19*	0.01	0.24*	0.06	0.14	0.11		0.24^{*}	0.35^{*}	-0.04	0.28*
	1.74)	(0.08)	(2.15)	(0.47)	(2.00)	(1.27)		(2.48)	(2.42)	(-0.29)	(2.03)
SWE	-0.03	0.04	0.25^{*}	0.20^{*}	0.26^{*}	0.16^{*}	0.17^{*}		0.20^{*}	0.11^*	0.29^{*}
	-0.14)	(0.20)	(2.06)	(1.62)	(1.99)	(1.18)	(1.04)		(1.15)	(0.66)	(1.52)
CHE	0.04	-0.09	0.00	-0.19	0.03	0.05	0.03	0.12		-0.13	0.10
	0.38)	(-0.83)	(0.00)	(-1.74)	(0.45)	(0.59)	(0.24)	(1.81)		(-1.28)	(0.82)
GBR	0.13	-0.01	0.06	0.04	0.07	0.14	0.12	0.16	0.14		0.19^{*}
TICA	1.07)	(-0.07)	(0.68)	(0.50)	(1.10)	(1.86)	(1.22)	(2.26)	(1.38)	0.11	(1.55)
USA	$0.07 \\ 0.75)$	-0.21 (-1.47)	0.08 (0.84)	0.18 (1.63)	0.13 (1.85)	0.08 (1.11)	0.18 (1.49)	0.15 (1.99)	0.07 (0.51)	-0.11 (-0.86)	
Average	0.11	-0.06	0.13	0.07	0.08	0.06	0.11	0.15	0.21	-0.05	0.21
Pooled	0.12	-0.07	0.12	0.09	0.08^{*}	0.05	0.12^{*}	0.15^{*}	0.21^{*}	-0.03	0.20^{*}
	(1.11)	(-0.65)	(1.26)	(0.87)	(1.42)	(0.38)	(1.31)	(2.37)	(1.59)	(-0.26)	(1.67)

Table 7: Impact of Positive Lagged Excess Returns The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (6), so only when using positive lagged country j's excess

returns (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-

The most dominant predictors when only using the positive excess returns are the U.S. and Switzerland, with seven and six out of ten $\hat{\beta}_{i,j}$ being significant respectively. Both the U.S. and Swiss estimates have an average value of 0.21. The USA has six estimates with a value larger or equal to 0.23. For Switzerland five estimates are larger or equal to 0.20. The strong predictive ability of these two countries is also notable in the pooled estimates. The estimates $\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ and $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$ are the largest with values of 0.21 and 0.20 respectively. The other countries do not have strong predictive ability. The Canadian $\beta_{i,CAN}$ estimates are noteworthy, because most of these values are negative, which differs from the overall estimates. However, none of these Canadian estimates are significant, which shows that the estimates are not robust. Another exceptional finding is that the Swedish and Dutch excess returns are relatively easily predictable when using country j's positive lagged excess returns as predictors, with eight significant $\beta_{SWE,j}$ and five significant $\beta_{NLD,j}$ estimates.

When comparing the results of Table 7 to the full sample results, we see that the USA and Switzerland remain dominant predictors when only using the positive lagged excess returns. Furthermore, one Swedish $\beta_{i,SWE}$ estimate is significant when only using positive lagged excess returns, which is different from the nine significant results when using the full sample. As mentioned before, the differences in the number of significant estimates between the extensions and replications are partly caused by the difference in the *p*-value computation, but the overall comparison of a country being a strong or weak predictor still holds.

	heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.										
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS		0.12	0.15	0.10	0.14	0.12	0.19^{*}	0.12	0.04	0.17^{*}	0.22^{*}
		(0.76)	(1.32)	(0.78)	(1.31)	(0.92)	(1.34)	(1.21)	(0.34)	(1.08)	(1.00)
CAN	-0.06		-0.01	0.01	0.16	0.14	0.10	0.04	-0.004	0.08	0.14
	(-0.75)		(-0.08)	(0.05)	(1.77)	(1.25)	(0.67)	(0.38)	(-0.03)	(0.55)	(0.69)
\mathbf{FRA}	-0.05 (-0.39)	0.20^{*} (1.31)		-0.07 (-0.44)	0.15 (1.02)	0.11 (0.71)	0.08 (0.44)	0.08 (0.59)	0.31^* (1.53)	0.28^{*} (1.71)	0.11 (0.58)
DEU	(-0.39) 0.09	(1.31) 0.27^*	-0.15	(-0.44)	(1.02) 0.16	0.26*	(0.44) 0.16	(0.39) 0.21	(1.55) 0.56^*	(1.71) 0.29^*	(0.38)
DEU	(0.56)	(1.68)	(-0.13)		(1.55)	(1.55)	(0.69)	(1.40)	(2.54)	(1.40)	(1.24)
ITA	-0.10	0.18*	0.21*	0.21^{*}	()	0.21*	0.08	0.05	0.20*	0.11	0.12
	(-0.81)	(1.20)	(1.06)	(1.22)		(1.36)	(0.46)	(0.38)	(1.16)	(0.62)	(0.61)
JPN	0.08	0.15^{*}	0.03	0.05	0.01		0.31^{*}	0.07	0.13	0.10	0.18^{*}
	(1.00)	(1.20)	(0.33)	(0.42)	(0.06)		(2.32)	(0.57)	(0.97)	(0.83)	(1.10)
NLD	0.13	0.32^{*}	0.14	0.35^{*}	0.18	0.18^{*}		0.17	0.73^{*}	0.53^{*}	0.58^{*}
	(0.83)	(1.95)	(1.01)	(2.11)	(1.68)	(1.33)		(1.35)	(3.81)	(2.70)	(2.72)
SWE	0.13	0.40*	0.09	0.09	-0.02	0.14	0.05		0.45*	0.003	0.23*
	(0.94)	(2.48)	(0.43)	(0.47)	(-0.15)	(0.75)	(0.20)		(2.20)	(0.01)	(0.97)
CHE	-0.03	0.23^{*}	-0.12	0.28^{*}	0.07	0.05	0.19	0.05		0.35^{*}	0.25^{*}
CDD	(-0.26)	(1.52)	(-0.77)	(1.82)	(0.69)	(0.43)	(1.20)	(0.44)	0.99*	(2.19)	(1.44)
GBR	0.07 (0.54)	0.21^{*} (1.54)	0.11 (0.75)	0.10 (0.73)	0.15 (1.52)	0.11 (0.95)	0.21 (1.11)	0.08 (0.71)	0.32^{*} (1.98)		0.71^{*} (2.97)
USA	0.14	0.19	0.02	-0.01	0.20	0.11	0.15	0.04	0.05	0.11	(2.01)
USA	(1.27)	(1.03)	(0.12)	(-0.13)	(1.91)	(1.05)	(0.83)	(0.37)	(0.32)	(0.62)	
Average	0.04	0.23	0.05	0.11	0.12	0.14	0.15	0.09	0.28	0.20	0.28
Pooled	0.03	0.21^{*}	0.05	0.08	0.12^{*}	0.14	0.14	0.09	0.23^{*}	0.16	0.22
	(0.22)	(1.62)	(0.42)	(0.60)	(1.36)	(1.01)	(0.89)	(0.91)	(1.33)	(1.26)	(1.23)

Table 8: Impact of Negative Lagged Excess Returns							
The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (7), so only when using negative lagged country j's ex-							

cess returns (and the corresponding number data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates,

Furthermore, the results when only using negative excess returns, as mentioned in equation (7), are shown in Table 8. Of the 110 regressions, 99 estimates are positive, of which 35 significant. A notable result is that Canada has the most significant $\beta_{i,CAN}$ estimates, with eighth out of ten significant estimates. The average

value of the estimates is 0.23 and six estimates are larger or equal to 0.20. The significance of Canada is remarkable if we compare it to the results in Table 3 and Table 7, so when only using the lagged negative excess returns, Canada has large predictive ability. The U.S. and Switzerland remain dominant predictors, with seven and six significant $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates respectively. The average value of the USA estimates is 0.28 and six estimates are larger or equal than 0.22. Swedish estimates also have an average value of 0.28 and six estimates are larger or equal to 0.20. The pooled estimates indeed show large values for $\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$, $\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ and $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$, which corresponds to these three countries having most significant estimates. Furthermore, the Dutch excess returns are again relatively easy predictable, with six significant estimates of $\beta_{NLD,j}$.

4.2.2 Predictability of High and Low Volatility Regimes

Next, we look at if the country j's lagged excess returns have significant effect on country i's excess returns if only the observations corresponding to the months where the lagged country j's monthly returns have high volatility are used. The results are shown in Table 9.

Table 9: Impact of Months with High Volatility

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (8), so only when using lagged country j's monthly excess returns corresponding to months with volatility being larger than the average monthly volatility in the sample (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust *t*-statistic are shown for testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,j} = 0$ against H_a : $\beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS		-0.003 (-0.03)	0.12 (1.43)	0.01 (0.09)	0.08 (1.84)	$0.05 \\ (0.94)$	$0.05 \\ (0.49)$	0.12 (2.16)	0.10 (1.10)	$0.05 \\ (0.51)$	0.21^{*} (1.36)
CAN	$0.09 \\ (1.09)$		$\begin{array}{c} 0.03 \\ (0.59) \end{array}$	$0.04 \\ (0.56)$	$0.09 \\ (1.91)$	0.14^{*} (2.72)	$0.09 \\ (0.95)$	0.14 (2.88)	$-0.08 \\ (-0.71)$	$0.12 \\ (1.30)$	0.16^{*} (1.03)
FRA	$0.07 \\ (0.70)$	-0.002 (-0.02)		$0.02 \\ (0.10)$	-0.04 (-0.65)	$0.08 \\ (0.81)$	$0.05 \\ (0.30)$	$0.15 \\ (1.41)$	0.25^{*} (1.39)	0.13^{*} (0.68)	0.13^{*} (0.69)
DEU	$0.06 \\ (0.55)$	0.12^{*} (1.13)	-0.01 (-0.10)		$0.05 \\ (0.97)$	0.13^{*} (1.65)	$-0.05 \ (-0.30)$	$0.15 \\ (1.45)$	0.39^{*} (1.98)	0.25^{*} (1.68)	0.38^{*} (2.40)
ITA	-0.02 (-0.20)	$0.03 \\ (0.27)$	0.43^{*} (3.19)	0.22^{*} (1.25)		0.10^{*} (1.05)	$-0.06 \\ (-0.43)$	0.14^{*} (1.72)	0.33^{*} (1.97)	0.25^{*} (1.74)	0.14^{*} (1.02)
JPN	$0.05 \\ (0.64)$	$0.05 \\ (0.54)$	0.10 (1.39)	$0.05 \\ (0.73)$	-0.01 (-0.26)		$0.01 \\ (0.15)$	0.15^{*} (2.15)	0.13^{*} (1.30)	0.17^{*} (1.75)	0.17^{*} (1.54)
NLD	0.16^{*} (1.72)	0.18^{*} (1.55)	0.17 (1.82)	0.32^{*} (2.20)	$0.09 \\ (1.91)$	0.21^{*} (2.98)		0.20^{*} (2.38)	0.45^{*} (2.42)	0.34^{*} (2.15)	0.49^{*} (3.48)
SWE	0.14^{*} (1.45)	0.13^{*} (1.09)	$0.01 \\ (0.08)$	-0.10 (-0.75)	0.16^{*} (1.84)	$0.06 \\ (0.59)$	$-0.02 \\ (-0.09)$		0.15^{*} (0.98)	0.12^{*} (0.73)	0.25^{*} (1.68)
CHE	$0.08 \\ (0.95)$	$0.01 \\ (0.09)$	-0.11 (-1.16)	-0.11 (-1.01)	-0.01 (-0.27)	$0.08 \\ (1.33)$	$-0.06 \\ (-0.51)$	$0.09 \\ (1.45)$		-0.02 (-0.12)	0.27^{*} (1.75)
GBR	$0.10 \\ (1.13)$	0.14^{*} (1.37)	$0.06 \\ (0.92)$	-0.03 (-0.29)	0.01 (0.32)	0.11 (1.72)	$0.06 \\ (0.40)$	$0.01 \\ (0.19)$	$0.04 \\ (0.31)$		0.38^{*} (2.06)
USA	$0.08 \\ (1.04)$	-0.02 (-0.13)	-0.001 (-0.02)	0.01 (0.12)	0.12 (2.72)	0.12 (2.45)	$0.02 \\ (0.18)$	0.07 (1.18)	-0.02 (-0.17)	$0.08 \\ (0.68)$	
Average	0.08	0.06	0.08	0.04	0.05	0.11	0.01	0.12	0.17	0.15	0.26
Pooled	0.07^{*} (1.29)	$0.06 \\ (0.90)$	0.08^{*} (2.23)	$0.03 \\ (0.65)$	0.06^{*} (2.02)	0.11^{*} (2.01)	0.02 (0.29)	0.12^{*} (3.19)	0.15^{*} (2.17)	0.14^{*} (1.85)	0.22^{*} (2.57)

In general, we see that out of the 110 regressions, 88 estimates are positive and 39 significant. The general predictability thus is higher than when only using positive or negative lagged excess returns. The U.S. and Switzerland are again dominant predictors, with ten and six significant $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates respectively. Six of the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimates are larger or equal to 0.20 and the average $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimate is 0.26. The Swiss estimates are often lower, but still mostly above 0.15 with an average value of 0.17. Next to these two countries, the British lagged excess returns in months of high volatility are also good predictors, as six $\beta_{i,GBR}$ estimates are significant and have an average value of 0.15. The large predictive ability of the U.S. when using excess returns in months with high volatility reflects in the pooled estimate $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$ of 0.22, which is the largest value. Furthermore, the Dutch and Swedish excess returns are again relatively easy predictable, with eigth $\beta_{NLD,j}$ and six $\beta_{SWE,j}$ being significant.

Table 10: Imp	act of Month	s with Low	Volatility
---------------	--------------	------------	------------

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (9), so only when using lagged country j's monthly excess returns corresponding to months with volatility being below the average monthly volatility of the sample (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
	PI,AUS										
AUS		0.25^{*} (2.10)	0.12^{*}	0.25^{*}	0.07	0.17^{*}	0.16^{*}	0.03 (0.36)	0.13^{*}	0.10	0.19^{*}
CAN	0.01	(2.10)	(1.19)	(2.02)	(1.28)	(1.57)	(1.82)	· /	(1.25)	(0.79)	(2.06)
CAN	0.01		0.08	0.07	0.003	-0.08	-0.01	0.13	0.19^{*}	0.03	0.25^{*}
	(0.11)		(0.92)	(0.96)	(0.05)	(-0.96)	(-0.09)	(1.99)	(1.65)	(0.27)	(2.05)
FRA	-0.08	0.02		-0.01	-0.06	-0.01	-0.03	0.13^{*}	0.19^{*}	-0.03	0.02
	(-0.78)	(0.18)		(-0.08)	(-0.60)	(-0.12)	(-0.23)	(1.75)	(1.38)	(-0.24)	(0.21)
DEU	-0.05	0.06	0.24^{*}		0.08	0.01	0.12^*	0.09	0.21^{*}	-0.09	0.01
	(-0.54)	(0.56)	(2.24)		(0.92)	(0.11)	(1.04)	(1.36)	(1.48)	(-0.81)	(0.12)
ITA	0.09*	0.20*	-0.06	0.07		0.07	-0.06	-0.06	0.29*	0.08*	0.06
	(0.71)	(1.42)	(-0.52)	(0.58)		(0.63)	(-0.40)	(-0.60)	(1.79)	(0.51)	(0.45)
JPN	-0.003	0.20*	0.12	0.003	0.11		0.02	0.003	0.14^{*}	0.03	-0.03
	(-0.03)	(1.82)	(1.62)	(0.04)	(1.40)		(0.27)	(0.05)	(1.35)	(0.29)	(-0.30)
NLD	0.02	0.13^{*}	0.13	-0.04	-0.04	-0.09		0.09	0.22^{*}	-0.06	0.12^{*}
	(0.25)	(1.22)	(1.31)	(-0.42)	(-0.46)	(-1.24)		(1.17)	(1.85)	(-0.48)	(1.14)
SWE	-0.31	0.22^{*}	0.11^{*}	0.14^{*}	-0.08	0.09	0.01		0.13^{*}	0.04	0.12^{*}
	(-2.69)	(1.55)	(1.00)	(1.27)	(-0.77)	(0.77)	(0.06)		(0.97)	(0.30)	(0.90)
CHE	-0.05	0.03	0.09	0.003	0.004	-0.07	-0.001	0.15		-0.04	-0.04
	(-0.64)	(0.24)	(0.80)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(-0.92)	(-0.02)	(2.61)		(-0.41)	(-0.41)
GBR	0.09	0.03	0.10	0.004	-0.01	0.08	-0.13	0.16^{*}	0.08		0.08
	(0.97)	(0.28)	(0.81)	(0.04)	(-0.22)	(0.87)	(-1.32)	(2.28)	(0.74)		(0.64)
USA	0.01	0.08	0.03	-0.06	-0.06	-0.20^{*}	-0.01	0.08	0.04	-0.05	
	(0.13)	(0.70)	(0.36)	(-0.84)	(-1.18)	(-2.79)	(-0.13)	(1.30)	(0.36)	(-0.42)	
Average	-0.03	0.12	0.10	0.04	0.002	-0.004	0.01	0.08	0.16	0.00	0.08
Pooled	-0.03	0.11^{*}	0.07	0.04	0.004	-0.01	-0.00	0.06^{*}	0.15^{*}	0.01	0.06
	(-0.45)	(1.30)	(1.28)	(0.64)	(0.08)	(-0.11)	(-0.05)	(1.36)	(1.81)	(0.13)	(0.79)

Furthermore, we look at the predictive ability of country j's lagged excess returns when only using observations matching the lagged excess returns corresponding to the months where the monthly volatility is below the average monthly volatility. The results are reported in Table 10. Out of the 110 regressions, 78 estimates are positive of which 29 are significant. This shows that, in general, the lagged excess returns corresponding to the months with low volatility have less predictive ability. The only significant predictor when using lagged excess returns in months of low volatility is Switzerland. Eighth of the ten $\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ are significant and the average value of the estimates is 0.16. In comparison to Table 9, British and U.S. lagged excess returns in months of low volatility, now having one and four significant $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates respectively. The Dutch excess returns are also harder to predict when using lagged country j's excess returns corresponding to the month of low volatility for country j; only three $\beta_{NLD,j}$ estimate are significant. The Swedish excess returns are a bit easier to predict with five significant $\beta_{SWE,j}$ estimates. Furthermore, he dominant predictive ability of Switzerland reflects in the largest pooled $\bar{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ estimate, being 0.15.

The main result is that the predictive ability of lagged returns in months with high volatility have more predictive ability than lagged returns in months with low volatility, especially for the U.S. Ramchand and Susmel (1998) find that high volatility in the U.S. markets leads to more correlations between the U.S. and other international markets compared to a low volatility state of the U.S. markets. This explains the result of the lagged U.S. excess returns having ten significant $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$ in months of high volatility and only four significant estimates in months of low volatility.

4.2.3 Predictability in Times of U.S. Recession

Because lagged US excess returns show to have a significant effect on different countries' excess returns, we further investigate this predictive ability. The results in Table 11 and Table 12 show the significance of the lagged US returns as predictor for another country i, when only using the recession months and months of economic growth as observations for the regressors respectively.

Based on the results, it becomes clear that the lagged U.S. excess returns corresponding to times of U.S. recession have more significant predictive ability than lagged U.S. returns corresponding to times of U.S. economic growth. When using data during US recessions, nine out of ten times the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimate is significant, while during a U.S. growing economy only four estimates are significant. During recession, the volatility is often higher. More volatility in the U.S. leads to more correlation with other international stock markets as Ramchand and Susmel (1998) conclude, thus this could give an explanation to the strong predictive ability of data in recessions and weak predictive ability of data during economic growth. Moreover, the impact on the Dutch excess returns is significant for both cases, because we see that they are easily predictable in general as discussed before.

Table 11: Impact of Lagged U.S. Excess Returns in Times of US Recession The table reports the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimates of regression (10), so only when using lagged US monthly excess returns corresponding to the months of US recession (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust *t*-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

	AUS	CAN	FRA	DEU	ITA	JPN	NLD	SWE	CHE	GBR	
$\hat{eta}_{i,USA}$						0.42^{*} (1.93)					

Table 12: Impact of Lagged U.S. Excess Returns in Times of a Growing US Economy The table reports the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimates of regression (11), so only when using lagged US monthly excess returns corresponding to the months of US economic growth (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust *t*-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

	AUS	CAN	FRA	DEU	ITA	JPN	NLD	SWE	CHE	GBR	
$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$							0.21^{*} (2.15)				

Table 13: US Recession Benchmark Regression

This table shows estimates of the benchmark regression as described in equation (12). The second and sixth column contain the estimates for the coefficient of the Treasury bill rate with the heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$, in the parentheses below and the third and seventh columns show the estimates for the coefficient of the log dividend yield with again the t-statistics, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$, in the parentheses below. In the fourth and eighth column, the R^2 statistic for every regression is shown. In the parenthesis below these R^2 statistics, the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$ are stated. Furthermore, the pooled estimates are shown, which impose the restriction that $\beta_{i,b} = \bar{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \bar{\beta}_d$. The asterisk indicates significance on 10% or better, based on the moving block bootstrapped p-values testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistics.

,		0	11 1	0	51			
1 i	$2 \over \hat{eta}_{i,b}$	${3 \over \hat{eta}_{i,d}}$	$\frac{4}{R^2}$	5 i	${6 \atop \hat{eta}_{i,b}}$	$\overset{7}{\hat{eta}_{i,d}}$	$\frac{8}{R^2}$	
Australia	-0.31 (-1.51)	4.43 (1.34)	3.76% (2.57)	Netherlands	-0.25 (-0.75)	4.21^{*} (1.66)	3.95% (2.95)	
Canada	-0.22 (-1.12)	2.10 (0.80)	2.56% (1.25)	Sweden	-0.01 (-0.03)	2.06 (0.70)	0.81% (0.59)	
France	-0.17 (-0.75)	4.86^{*} (1.69)	6.02% (3.83)	Switzerland	-0.19 (-0.68)	5.90^{*} (2.26)	6.98% (5.42)	
Germany	-0.55^{*} (-1.36)	9.05^{*} (2.42)	11.45% (6.82)	United Kingdom	-0.12 (-0.63)	5.35^{*} (1.96)	4.98% (4.60)	
Italy	0.17 (0.96)	3.08 (0.90)	1.51% (1.03)	United States	-0.32 (-1.15)	3.88^{*} (1.67)	4.90% (2.91)	
Japan	0.40 (1.72)	2.71^{*} (1.05)	3.11% (4.35)	Pooled	-0.05 (-0.34)	2.33^{*} (2.51)	2.30% (6.51)	

Furthermore, because results in Table 2 show significance for some of the conventional national economic variables used for the benchmark regression, we also check the significance of these variables during US recession and US economic growth. The results are reported in Table 13 and Table 14.

We see that when making the distinction for U.S. recession and U.S. economic growth, the $\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$ are all negative except for Italy and Japan (both during recession and economic growth), but all $\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$ estimates are positive which is different when using the whole sample. The Treasury bill rate is in general a better predictor in times of U.S. economic growth with seven significant estimates respectively versus only the one significant estimate when using data during the U.S. recession. The log dividend yield is a dominant predictor in both estimations, as there are seven significant estimates when using data during US recession and nine significant estimates when using data during economic growth.

Table 14: US Growing Economy Benchmark Regression

This table shows estimates of the benchmark regression as described in equation (13). The second and sixth column contain the estimates for the coefficient of the Treasury bill rate with the heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$, in the parentheses below and the third and seventh columns show the estimates for the coefficient of the log dividend yield with again the t-statistics, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$, in the parentheses below. In the fourth and eighth column, the R^2 statistic for every regression is shown. In the parenthesis below these R^2 statistics, the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$ are stated. Furthermore, the pooled estimates are shown, which impose the restriction that $\beta_{i,b} = \overline{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \overline{\beta}_d$. The asterisk indicates significance on 10% or better, based on the moving block bootstrapped p-values testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistics.

1 i	$2 \\ \hat{eta}_{i,b}$	${3 \atop \hat{eta}_{i,d}}$	$\frac{4}{R^2}$	5 i	${\displaystyle \mathop{\hat{eta}}_{\hat{eta}_{i,b}}}$	${7 \atop \hat{eta}_{i,d}}$	$\frac{8}{R^2}$
Australia	-0.07 (-0.53)	3.74^{*} (0.94)	1.30% (1.18)	Netherlands	-0.32^{*} (-2.70)	2.26^{*} (2.04)	2.07% (7.52)
Canada	-0.26^{*} (-2.90)	2.17^{*} (1.74)	2.93% (8.82)	Sweden	-0.02 (-0.28)	2.29^{*} (1.93)	1.41% (3.86)
France	-0.09^{*} (-1.02)	1.23^{*} (0.97)	0.41% (1.41)	Switzerland	-0.17^{*} (-1.56)	0.82 (0.80)	0.60% (2.45)
Germany	-0.25^{*} (-1.42)	1.51^{*} (1.06)	0.71% (2.03)	United Kingdom	-0.21^{*} (-1.98)	4.61^{*} (3.23)	3.75% (10.70)
Italy	0.04 (0.50)	0.07 (0.06)	0.10% (0.27)	United States	-0.18^{*} (-1.74)	1.64^{*} (2.06)	1.64% (4.45)
Japan	0.10 (0.89)	1.08^{*} (1.65)	0.64% (3.06)	Pooled	-0.05 (-0.91)	1.03^{*} (1.99)	0.55% (4.24)

Furthermore, the R^2 statistics during U.S. recession are all relatively high (mostly above 3%) as can be seen in Table 13, especially for regressions with significant parameters. For the regressions during U.S. economic growth, the R^2 statistics as reported in Table 14 are generally lower, but are still mostly above 1% when a coefficient in the regression is significant.

4.2.4 Sensitivity Analysis

The results of the sensitivity analysis are shown in Table 15. We see that the results are consistent with respect to the selection of the block size. For the first four extensions, at most two of the 110 estimates have different result for the significance when changing the block size from five to three and ten. For the last two extension, at most one of the ten estimates is different when changing the benchmark block size to three or ten.

Table 15: Sensitivity Analysis Moving Block Bootstrap

The percentages of equally made conclusions for the significance of $\beta_{i,j}$ when using different block sizes L compared to the benchmark size five are shown in the table. The results are per extension.

	Positive	Negative	High VIX	Low VIX	US Recession	US Growth
L = 3	0.98	0.98	0.98	1.00	1.00	1.00
L = 5	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
L = 10	0.99	0.99	0.99	0.99	1.00	0.90

5 Conclusion

The findings in our paper are in line with conclusions from previous research conducted by Rapach et al. (2013). The strong predictive ability of the United States' lagged excess returns is clear, both when considering the Granger causality as well as the number of times the United States is chosen as a predictor by the adaptive elastic net in the general model. Furthermore, we find approximately equal predictive ability when using positive or negative lagged excess returns in terms of overall significance although for some countries the predictive ability differs substantially when making this distinction. Canada in particular, shows very strong predictive ability when using negative lagged excess returns with eight out of nine estimates being significant. When using positive algeed excess return, none of the Canadian estimates are significant which indicates no predictive ability at all. When differing in the magnitude of monthly volatility, there is a strong indication that the predictive ability of lagged excess returns in months of high volatility is larger than the predictive ability of lagged excess returns in the United Kingdom and the United States have stronger predictive ability when using months with high volatility as predictors. From the last extension, looking at the distinction between the U.S. recession months and the months where the U.S. economy was growing, we find a larger international predictive ability of the U.S. lagged excess returns in times of recession and economic growth.

In this research, we examined the predictive ability for the excess returns for the whole market. In order to understand the drivers of this lead-lag relationships in the international stock markets, making a distinction for specific sectors will explain this international correlation more clearly. For example, one could examine the predictive ability of the U.S. car industry for the German car industry. Furthermore, for more further research, one could examine differentiating between more extreme returns and investigate the predictive power of these tail events. Additionally, in recent years, China and other Asian countries have become prominent global economies. In this paper, only Japan is considered due to the availability of data. In order to make a more comprehensive research it is suggested to include more Asian countries in the analyses when enough data becomes available.

References

- Ang, A. and Bekaert, G. (2007). Stock return predictability: Is it there?, *Review of Financial studies* **20**(3): 651–707.
- Campbell, J. Y. and Thompson, S. B. (2008). Predicting excess stock returns out of sample: Can anything beat the historical average?, *Review of Financial Studies* 21(4): 1509–1531.
- Clark, T. E. and West, K. D. (2007). Approximately normal tests for equal predictive accuracy in nested models, Journal of econometrics 138(1): 291–311.
- Ghosh, S. (2011). On the grouped selection and model complexity of the adaptive elastic net, *Statistics and Computing* **21**(3): 451–462.
- Hjalmarsson, E. (2010). Predicting global stock returns.
- Lo, A. W. and MacKinlay, A. C. (1990). When are contrarian profits due to stock market overreaction?, *Review of Financial studies* **3**(2): 175–205.
- Ramchand, L. and Susmel, R. (1998). Volatility and cross correlation across major stock markets, Journal of Empirical Finance 5(4): 397–416.
- Rapach, D. E., Strauss, J. K. and Zhou, G. (2013). International stock return predictability: what is the role of the united states?, *The Journal of Finance* 68(4): 1633–1662.
- Stambaugh, R. F. (1999). Predictive regressions, Journal of Financial Economics 54(3): 375–421.
- Tibshirani, R. (1996). Regression shrinkage and selection via the lasso, Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological) pp. 267–288.
- Welch, I. and Goyal, A. (2008). A comprehensive look at the empirical performance of equity premium prediction, *Review of Financial Studies* 21(4): 1455–1508.
- Zou, H. and Zhang, H. H. (2009). On the adaptive elastic-net with a diverging number of parameters, Annals of statistics 37(4): 1733.

A APPENDIX

A Appendix

 Table 16: Impact of Lagged US Excess Returns in Times of US Recession

This table reports the closing times of all countries, according to the Eastern Standard Time.

	AUS	CAN	FRA	DEU	ITA	JPN	NLD	SWE	CHE	GBR	USA
Closing Time	1:00am	4:00pm	11:30am	2:00pm	11:30am	1:00am	11:30am	11:30am	11:20am	11:30am	4:00pm

B Appendix

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (6), so only when using positive lagged country j's excess returns (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped p-values are reported for testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistic. Below the p-values, the \mathbb{R}^2 statistics is showed in percentages 1 2 3 456 $\overline{7}$ 8 9 10 11 12 i $\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$ $\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$ AUS 0.25^{*} -0.020.130.220.01 0.07 0.07 0.09 -0.040.13(-0.18)(1.05)(2.05)(0.23)(0.93)(1.94)(0.93)(0.75)(-0.26)(1.09)[0.88][0.37][0.16][0.95][0.63][0.09][0.69][0.48][0.77][0.31]5.214.634.265.774.627.77 4.814.256.03 1.61CAN 0.140.130.220.120.09 0.210.250.08 -0.02 0.32^{*} 1.30)(0.70)(-0.20)(1.68)(2.52)(1.98)(1.26)(2.00)(3.32)(2.90)[0.24][0.37][0.15][0.52][0.52][0.14][0.17][0.44][0.83][0.01]7.939.9111.987.81 10.16 5.1513.525.976.01 8.42 \mathbf{FRA} 0.18^{*} -0.17^{*} 0.00 0.25^{*} -0.26^{*} 0.23^{*} 0.010.06 0.100.18 1.32)(-1.07)(-0.01)(0.14)(0.48)(0.62)(1.87)(1.58)(-1.44)(1.56)[0.06][0.07][0.99][0.94][0.56][0.40][0.17][0.00][0.00][0.01]6.436.26 4 4 1 3.564.703.783.157.025.964.35DEU 0.02 -0.070.12 0.03 0.03 0.14 0.16 0.24^{*} -0.14 0.23^{*} 0.16)(-0.47)(0.82)(0.45)(0.34)(0.99)(1.71)(1.57)-0.98)(1.48)([0.79][0.37][0.82][0.76][0.24][0.26][0.02][0.01][0.40][0.11]3.633.529.153.136.792.586.405.534.436.33ITA 0.18^{*} -0.06 0.23^{*} -0.05 -0.23^{*} -0.130.13 0.50^{*} 0.08 0.24^{*} 0.94)(-0.29)(1.44)(-0.33)(-1.64)(-0.68)(1.19)(2.47)(0.38)(1.25)[0.02][0.40][0.01][0.59][0.00][0.11][0.22][0.00][0.23][0.00]1.861.563.242.094.591.892.765.222.282.38JPN 0.140.10-0.050.04 0.040.020.07 0.18^{*} 0.050.110.99)(-0.37)(0.34)(0.44)(0.25)(0.83)(0.82)(0.71)(1.09)(0.35)[0.10][0.55][0.73][0.67][0.92][0.32][0.57][0.04][0.57][0.23]5.793.284.201.61 3.13 2.593.752.182.481.81 NLD 0.19^{*} 0.01 0.240.06 0.140.11 0.24^{*} 0.35^{*} -0.04 0.28^{*} 1.74)(0.08)(2.15)(0.47)(2.00)(1.27)(2.48)(2.42)(-0.29)(2.03)[0.08][0.91][0.10][0.67][0.63][0.39][0.35][0.10][0.00][0.00]8.019.0312.029.886.7112.01 12.98 9.549.07 11.80 SWE -0.030.04 0.25^{*} 0.20^{*} 0.26* 0.16^{*} 0.17^{*} 0.20^{*} 0.11 0.29^{*} -0.14)(0.20)(2.06)(1.62)(1.99)(1.18)(1.04)(1.15)(0.66)(1.52)[0.74][0.01] [0.03][0.06][0.05][0.58][0.02][0.01][0.12][0.00]5.426.667.685.149.515.217.737.506.619.38 CHE 0.03 0.04-0.090.00 -0.190.03 0.050.12-0.130.10 0.38)(-0.83)(0.00)(-1.74)(0.45)(0.59)(0.24)(1.81)(-1.28)(0.82)[0.77][0.45][1.00][0.23][0.86][0.76][0.84][0.50][0.29][0.41]5.4011.363.29 6.01 9.22 9.219.04 9.578.19 6.33GBR 0.13-0.010.06 0.04 0.070.140.120.160.140.19 1.07)(-0.07)(0.68)(0.50)(1.10)(1.86)(1.22)(2.26)(1.38)(1.55)[0.36][0.94][0.69][0.79][0.73][0.31][0.41][0.38][0.21][0.14]9.02 3.88 5.374.69 5.256.46 3.7310.09 6.216.39 USA 0.07 -0.210.08 0.180.130.08 0.180.07-0.110.150.75)(-1.47)(0.84)(1.63)(1.85)(1.11)(1.49)(1.99)(0.51)(-0.86)[0.58][0.10][0.60][0.28][0.50][0.60][0.23][0.42][0.57][0.36]5.067.324 46 5.376.142.823.989.824.325.200.11 -0.060.130.070.08 0.11 0.21-0.050.21 Average 0.06 0.15Pooled 0.12-0.070.120.09 0.08* 0.05 0.12^{*} 0.15^{*} 0.21^{*} -0.03 0.20^{*} 1.11)(-0.65)(1.26)(0.87)(1.42)(0.38)(1.31)(2.37)(1.59) (-0.26)(1.67)

Table 17: Impact of Positive Returns

Table 18: Impact of Negative Returns

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (7), so only when using negative lagged country j's excess returns (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values are reported for testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistic. Below the p-values, the R^2 statistics is showed in percentages.

hypothesi	s as the <i>t</i> -s	tatistic. B	below the p	-values, th	e R^2 statis	tics is show	ved in pero	centages.			
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS		0.12	0.15	0.10	0.14	0.12	0.19	0.12	0.04	0.17	0.22^{*}
		(0.76)	(1.32)	(0.78)	(1.31)	(0.92)	(1.34)	(1.21)	(0.34)	(1.08)	(1.00)
		[0.29]	[0.20]	[0.43]	[0.30]	[0.27]	[0.12]	[0.38]	[0.64]	[0.11]	[0.03]
		1.95	2.56	1.58	4.55	2.60	2.88	3.22	2.62	2.21	3.35
CAN	-0.06		-0.01	0.01	0.16	0.14	0.10	0.04	0.00	0.08	0.14
	(-0.75)		(-0.08)	(0.05)	(1.77)	(1.25)	(0.67)	(0.38)	(-0.03)	(0.55)	(0.69)
	[0.66]		[0.95]	[0.97]	[0.33]	[0.26]	[0.49]	[0.83]	[0.97]	[0.53]	[0.34]
	4.22		2.68	2.72	5.25	2.30	6.08	5.24	4.10	3.91	6.39
FRA	-0.05	0.20		-0.07	0.15	0.11	0.08	0.08	0.31^{*}	0.28^{*}	0.11
	(-0.39)	(1.31)		(-0.44)	(1.02)	(0.71)	(0.44)	(0.59)	(1.53)	(1.71)	(0.58)
	[0.71]	[0.11]		[0.70]	[0.37]	[0.33]	[0.63]	[0.63]	[0.03]	[0.05]	[0.39]
	1.90	3.68		3.87	4.58	3.43	6.24	2.85	5.28	2.79	4.21
DEU	0.09	0.27^{*}	-0.15		0.16	0.26^{*}	0.16	0.21	0.56^{*}	0.29^{*}	0.30*
	(0.56)	(1.68)	. ,		(1.55)	(1.55)	(0.69)	(1.40)	(2.54)	(1.40)	(1.24)
	[0.51]	[0.02]	[0.35]		[0.32]	[0.03]	[0.40]	[0.25]	[0.00]	[0.03]	[0.01]
	2.67	5.32	1.89		5.05	3.11	6.20	4.63	8.84	3.86	4.93
ITA	-0.10	0.18*	0.21	0.21		0.21*	0.08	0.05	0.20*	0.11	0.12
	(-0.81)	(1.20)	(1.06)	(1.22)		(1.36)	(0.46)	(0.38)	(1.16)	(0.62)	(0.61)
	[0.31]	[0.04]	[0.10]	[0.10]		[0.08]	[0.50]	[0.75]	[0.06]	[0.27]	[0.22]
	4.84	1.88	4.07	2.95		1.59	3.72	8.19	4.62	3.14	2.51
JPN	0.08	0.15	0.03	0.05	0.01		0.31*	0.07	0.13	0.10	0.18*
	(1.00)	(1.20)	(0.33)	(0.42)	(0.06)		(2.32)	(0.57)	(0.97)	(0.83)	(1.10)
	[0.54]	[0.19]	[0.79]	[0.71]	[0.97]		[0.03]	[0.71]	[0.26]	[0.39]	[0.09]
NU D	2.65	2.91	3.23	3.96	1.75	0.40	5.76	2.43	4.51	4.21	4.02
NLD	0.13	0.32^*	0.14	0.35^*	0.18	0.18		0.17	0.73^{*}	0.53^{*}	0.58^{*}
	(0.83)	(1.95)	(1.01)	(2.11)	(1.68)	(1.33)		(1.35)	(3.81)	(2.70)	(2.72)
	[0.34]	[0.02]	[0.33]	[0.06]	[0.26]	[0.17]		[0.39]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.00]
SWE	2.63	4.31 0.40*	$2.70 \\ 0.09$	4.67 0.09	7.19 - 0.02	2.11	0.05	5.86	11.75 0.45^*	5.25	6.31
SWE	0.13 (0.94)		(0.43)	(0.47)		0.14 (0.75)	(0.05)			0.00 (0.01)	0.23^{*} (0.97)
	[0.23]	(2.48) [0.00]	[0.43]		· ,	[0.23]	[0.20]		(2.20) [0.00]	. ,	(0.97)
	8.34	[0.00] 8.57	[0.54] 5.51	[0.55] 9.64	[0.87] 6.60	[0.23] 8.15	[0.71] 7.05		[0.00] 7.27	[0.98] 6.02	4.33
CHE	-0.03	0.23*	-0.12	0.28	0.00	0.05	0.19	0.05	1.21	0.02 0.35^*	4.35 0.25*
OIL	(-0.26)	(1.52)		(1.82)	(0.69)	(0.43)	(1.20)	(0.44)		(2.19)	(1.44)
	[0.82]	[0.07]	[0.50]	[0.16]	[0.72]	[0.43]	[0.30]	[0.80]		[0.02]	(1.44)
	9.18	4.62	5.88	4.86	9.74	7.44	6.32	7.40		5.09	4.01
GBR	0.07	0.21	0.11	0.10	0.15	0.11	0.21	0.08	0.32^{*}	0.00	0.71*
GDR	(0.54)	(1.54)	(0.75)	(0.73)	(1.52)	(0.95)	(1.11)	(0.71)	(1.98)		(2.97)
	[0.63]	[0.11]	[0.49]	[0.59]	[0.40]	[0.43]	[0.31]	[0.67]	[0.06]		[0.00]
	2.20	5.49	4.43	5.94	7.18	3.85	9.29	5.19	6.22		10.88
USA	0.14	0.19	0.02	-0.01	0.20	0.11	0.15	0.04	0.05	0.11	-0.00
	(1.27)	(1.03)		(-0.13)	(1.91)	(1.05)	(0.83)	(0.37)	(0.32)	(0.62)	
	[0.47]	[0.27]	[0.94]	[0.94]	[0.33]	[0.44]	[0.49]	[0.86]	[0.80]	[0.58]	
	3.77	3.18	4.45	6.23	5.74	6.31	9.01	2.29	3.74	2.17	
Average		0.23	0.05	0.11	0.12	0.14	0.15	0.09	0.28	0.20	0.28
Pooled	0.03	0.21*	0.05	0.08	0.12^{*}	0.14	0.14	0.09	0.23*	0.16	0.22
	(0.22)	(1.62)	(0.42)	(0.60)	(1.36)	(1.01)	(0.89)	(0.91)	(1.33)	(1.26)	(1.23)
	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. ,

Table 19: Impact of Months with High Volatility

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (8), so only when using lagged country j's monthly excess returns corresponding to months with volatility being larger than the average monthly volatility in the sample (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,j} = 0$ against H_a : $\beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped p-values are reported for testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistic. Below the p-values, the R^2 statistics is showed in percentages.

1	2	3	4	5	ercentages. 6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	0.00	0.12	0.01	0.08	0.05	0.05	0.12	0.10	0.05	0.21*
AUS		(-0.03)	(1.43)	(0.01)	(1.84)	(0.03)	(0.49)	(2.16)	(1.10)	(0.51)	(1.36)
		[0.97]	[0.28]	[0.95]	[0.44]	[0.52]	[0.58]	[0.29]	[0.20]	[0.51]	[0.02]
		6.92	9.10	2.53	6.66	4.05	[0.38] 7.35	[0.29] 4.61	2.77	2.96	[0.02] 4.95
CAN	0.09	0.92	0.03	0.04	0.00	4.05 0.14*	0.09	0.14	-0.08	0.12	4.95 0.16
OAN	(1.09)		(0.59)	(0.56)	(1.91)	(2.72)	(0.95)		(-0.71)	(1.30)	(1.03)
	[0.32]		. ,	[0.73]	[0.48]	[0.09]	[0.35]	[0.27]	[0.32]	. ,	[0.19]
	5.03		[0.76] 9.95	[0.73] 6.66	8.21	10.09	8.82	12.37	[0.32] 6.71	[0.24] 3.34	[0.19] 6.05
FRA	0.07	0.00	5.55	0.00	-0.04	0.08	0.05	0.15	0.71 0.25^{*}	0.13	0.03
rna	(0.70)	(-0.02)		(0.10)	(-0.65)	(0.81)	(0.30)	(1.41)	(1.39)	(0.68)	(0.69)
	[0.30]	[0.98]		[0.10]	(-0.05) [0.75]	[0.31]	[0.63]	[0.22]	[0.00]	[0.12]	[0.09]
	4.93	3.11		4.55	2.34	4.73	3.88	6.14	4.95	5.81	[0.09] 7.49
DEU	0.06	0.12*	-0.01	4.00	0.05	0.13	-0.05	0.14	4.35 0.39*	0.25^{*}	0.38*
DLU	(0.55)	(1.13)	(-0.10)		(0.97)	(1.65)		(1.45)	(1.98)	(1.68)	(2.40)
	[0.40]	[0.06]	[0.94]		[0.73]	[0.13]	[0.72]	[0.30]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.00]
	7.72	5.19	3.27		3.01	5.51	3.27	5.28	5.67	5.15	8.13
ITA	-0.02	0.03	0.43*	0.22^{*}	0.01	0.10	-0.06	0.14*	0.33*	0.25^{*}	0.14*
1111	(-0.20)	(0.27)	(3.19)	(1.25)		(1.05)		(1.72)	(1.97)	(1.74)	(1.02)
	[0.73]	[0.54]	[0.00]	[0.00]		[0.11]	[0.39]	[0.08]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.01]
	3.82	3.01	11.04	5.59		4.41	4.78	5.71	5.60	6.52	6.47
JPN	0.05	0.05	0.10	0.05	-0.01		0.01	0.15	0.13*	0.17*	0.17*
0111	(0.64)	(0.54)	(1.39)	(0.73)	(-0.26)		(0.15)	(2.15)	(1.30)	(1.75)	(1.54)
	[0.42]	[0.42]	[0.21]	[0.54]	[0.89]		[0.87]	[0.17]	[0.04]	[0.01]	[0.01]
	4.29	6.39	3.28	3.67	3.15		8.47	4.90	3.05	4.33	7.55
NLD	0.16	0.18*	0.17	0.32*	0.09	0.21^{*}		0.20	0.45^{*}	0.34*	0.49*
	(1.72)	(1.55)	(1.82)	(2.20)	(1.91)	(2.98)		(2.38)	(2.42)	(2.15)	(3.48)
	[0.11]	[0.03]	[0.21]	[0.04]	[0.49]	[0.02]		[0.17]	[0.00]	[0.01]	[0.00]
	11.96	9.59	6.49	6.33	5.29	8.65		8.06	8.52	6.17	12.03
SWE	0.14^{*}	0.13^{*}	0.01	-0.10	0.16^{*}	0.06	-0.02		0.15^{*}	0.12^{*}	0.25^{*}
	(1.45)	(1.09)		(-0.75)	(1.84)		(-0.09)		(0.98)	(0.73)	(1.68)
	[0.03]	[0.02]	[0.91]	[0.32]	[0.07]	[0.40]	[0.86]		[0.02]	[0.06]	[0.00]
	10.83	8.69	5.24	5.95	10.52	3.60	5.56		5.00	6.35	11.39
CHE	0.08	0.01	-0.11	-0.11	-0.01	0.08	-0.06	0.09		-0.02	0.27^{*}
	(0.95)	(0.09)	(-1.16)	(-1.01)	(-0.27)		(-0.51)	(1.45)		(-0.12)	(1.75)
	[0.40]	[0.94]	[0.46]	[0.58]	[0.92]	[0.48]	[0.71]	[0.58]		[0.90]	[0.03]
	10.36	12.48	14.00	11.38	7.94	14.33	9.84	11.41		13.13	12.19
GBR	0.10	0.14	0.06	-0.03	0.01	0.11	0.06	0.01	0.04		0.38^{*}
	(1.13)	(1.37)	(0.92)	(-0.29)	(0.32)	(1.72)	(0.40)	(0.19)	(0.31)		(2.06)
	[0.27]	[0.14]	[0.68]	[0.87]	[0.91]	[0.27]	[0.73]	[0.95]	[0.74]		[0.00]
	8.48	5.21	5.58	7.56	2.83	7.92	3.34	6.81	8.58		9.70
USA	0.08	-0.02	0.00	0.01	0.12	0.12	0.02	0.07	-0.02	0.08	
		(-0.13)		(0.12)	(2.72)	(2.45)	(0.18)	(1.18)	(-0.17)	(0.68)	
	[0.53]	[0.88]	[0.99]	[0.95]	[0.37]	[0.28]	[0.89]	[0.69]	[0.89]	[0.57]	
	6.31	4.15	5.64	6.25	7.47	10.45	4.42	8.78	4.72	2.30	
Average	0.08	0.06	0.08	0.04	0.05	0.11	0.01	0.12	0.17	0.15	0.26
Pooled	0.07^{*}	0.06	0.08^{*}	0.03	0.06^{*}	0.11^{*}	0.02	0.12^{*}	0.15^{*}	0.14^{*}	0.22^{*}
	(1.29)	(0.90)	(2.23)	(0.65)	(2.02)	(2.01)	(0.29)	(3.19)	(2.17)	(1.85)	(2.57)
	``	` '	· /	· /	、 /	. /	· /	· /	```	. /	· /

Table 20: Impact of Months with Low Volatility

The table reports the $\beta_{i,j}$ estimates of regression (9), so only when using lagged country j's monthly excess returns corresponding to months with volatility being below the average monthly volatility of the sample (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic are shown for testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,j} = 0$ against H_a : $\beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped p-values are reported for testing the same hypothesis as the t-statistic. Below the p-values, the R^2 statistics is showed in percentages.

1	2	3	owed in pe	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,AUS}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CAN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,FRA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,DEU}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,ITA}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,JPN}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,NLD}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,SWE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,CHE}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,GBR}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$
AUS	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	0.25*	0.12	0.25*	0.07	0.17*	0.16*	0.03	0.13	0.10	0.19*
1105		(2.10)	(1.19)	(2.02)	(1.28)	(1.57)	(1.82)	(0.36)	(1.25)	(0.79)	(2.06)
		[0.01]	[0.20]	[0.02]	[0.53]	[0.08]	[0.08]	[0.82]	[0.11]	[0.27]	[0.02]
		3.96	2.50	4.07	1.78	1.81	5.09	1.63	1.85	2.00	3.05
CAN	0.01	5.50	0.08	0.07	0.00	-0.08	-0.01	0.13	0.19*	0.03	0.25*
0111	(0.11)		(0.92)	(0.96)	(0.05)			(1.99)	(1.65)	(0.27)	(2.05)
	[0.94]		[0.45]	[0.49]	[0.98]	[0.41]	[0.93]	[0.33]	[0.05]	[0.74]	[0.02]
	6.91		4.17	9.42	5.02	7.58	3.96	6.81	7.69	9.20	7.04
FRA	-0.08	0.02		-0.01	-0.06	-0.01	-0.03	0.13	0.19*	-0.03	0.02
1 1011	(-0.78)	(0.18)		(-0.08)	(-0.60)	(-0.12)		(1.75)	(1.38)	(-0.24)	(0.21)
	[0.35]	[0.80]		[0.92]	[0.60]	[0.84]	[0.78]	[0.20]	[0.01]	[0.66]	[0.79]
	3.31	5.00		3.04	5.41	2.67	3.64	3.77	4.63	6.84	1.97
DEU	-0.05	0.06	0.24*	0.0.2	0.08	0.01	0.12	0.09	0.21*	-0.09	0.01
	(-0.54)	(0.56)	(2.24)		(0.92)	(0.11)	(1.04)	(1.36)	(1.48)	(-0.81)	(0.12)
	[0.60]	[0.43]	[0.02]		[0.51]	[0.91]	[0.19]	[0.42]	[0.01]	[0.24]	[0.86]
	0.99	2.67	5.85		3.82	3.10	4.37	4.88	4.87	4.29	4.47
ITA	0.09	0.20^{*}	-0.06	0.07		0.07	-0.06	-0.06	0.29^{*}	0.08	0.06
	(0.71)	(1.42)		(0.58)		(0.63)	(-0.40)	(-0.60)	(1.79)	(0.51)	(0.45)
	[0.16]	[0.00]	[0.45]	[0.38]		[0.34]	[0.39]	[0.50]	[0.00]	[0.19]	[0.27]
	1.63	2.63	1.59	0.90		3.59	3.24	0.90	3.79	1.19	0.55
JPN	0.00	0.20^{*}	0.12	0.00	0.11		0.02	0.00	0.14^{*}	0.03	-0.03
	(-0.03)	(1.82)	(1.62)	(0.04)	(1.40)		(0.27)	(0.05)	(1.35)	(0.29)	(-0.30)
	[0.97]	[0.02]	[0.24]	[0.96]	[0.38]		[0.77]	[0.97]	[0.08]	[0.73]	[0.70]
	1.39	3.35	3.99	3.12	2.96		1.10	6.03	3.46	2.27	0.73
NLD	0.02	0.13	0.13	-0.04	-0.04	-0.09		0.09	0.22^{*}	-0.06	0.12
	(0.25)	(1.22)	(1.31)	(-0.42)	(-0.46)	(-1.24)		(1.17)	(1.85)	(-0.48)	(1.14)
	[0.80]	[0.18]	[0.27]	[0.74]	[0.78]	[0.32]		[0.50]	[0.03]	[0.49]	[0.15]
	2.08	3.82	7.03	8.88	7.49	9.34		7.90	7.87	8.40	9.66
SWE	-0.31^{*}	0.22^{*}	0.11	0.14^{*}	-0.08	0.09	0.01		0.13^{*}	0.04	0.12^{*}
	(-2.69)	(1.55)	(1.00)	(1.27)	(-0.77)	(0.77)	(0.06)		(0.97)	(0.30)	(0.90)
	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.15]	[0.04]	[0.43]	[0.23]	[0.91]		[0.05]	[0.54]	[0.05]
	5.85	5.09	6.16	6.64	7.11	8.98	6.37		6.86	5.00	4.12
CHE	-0.05	0.03	0.09	0.00	0.00	-0.07	0.00	0.15		-0.04	-0.04
	(-0.64)	(0.24)	(0.80)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(-0.92)	(-0.02)	(2.61)		(-0.41)	(-0.41)
	[0.66]	[0.74]	[0.46]	[0.98]	[0.98]	[0.47]	[0.99]	[0.27]		[0.69]	[0.66]
	3.29	3.73	3.89	3.61	4.51	4.22	3.96	6.11		4.17	3.97
GBR	0.09	0.03	0.10	0.00	-0.01	0.08	-0.13	0.16	0.08		0.08
	(0.97)	(0.28)	(0.81)	(0.04)	(-0.22)	(0.87)	(-1.32)	(2.28)	(0.74)		(0.64)
	[0.43]	[0.74]	[0.34]	[0.97]	[0.92]	[0.46]	[0.23]	[0.19]	[0.43]		[0.36]
	4.87	7.37	7.24	6.81	7.45	5.22	9.04	7.67	5.87		5.40
USA	0.01	0.08	0.03	-0.06	-0.06	-0.20^{*}	-0.01	0.08	0.04	-0.05	
	(0.13)	(0.70)	(0.36)	(-0.84)	(-1.18)	(-2.79)	(-0.13)	(1.30)	(0.36)	(-0.42)	
	[0.91]	[0.46]	[0.79]	[0.53]	[0.64]	[0.05]	[0.92]	[0.54]	[0.68]	[0.62]	
	3.80	6.16	4.38	7.00	6.68	9.01	7.34	7.31	5.95	5.78	
Average	-0.03	0.12	0.10	0.04	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.08	0.16	0.00	0.08
Pooled	-0.03	0.11^{*}	0.07	0.04	0.00	-0.01	0.00	0.06^{*}	0.15^{*}	0.01	0.06
	(-0.45)	(1.30)	(1.28)	(0.64)	(0.08)	(-0.11)	(-0.05)	(1.36)	(1.81)	(0.13)	(0.79)

Table 21: Impact of Lagged US Excess Returns in Times of US Recession

The table reports the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimates of regression (10), so only when using lagged US monthly excess returns corresponding to the months of US recession (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust *t*-statistic are shown for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,j} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values are reported for testing the same hypothesis as the *t*-statistic. Below the *p*-values, the R^2 statistics is showed in percentages.

	AUS	CAN	FRA	DEU	ITA	JPN	NLD	SWE	CHE	GBR	
$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$	0.44^{*}	0.76^{*}	0.25^{*}	0.52^{*}	0.54^{*}	0.42^{*}	0.77^{*}	0.39^{*}	0.34	0.71^{*}	
	(2.14)	(2.68)	(1.34)	(2.44)	(2.39)	(1.93)	(2.92)	(1.88)	(1.92)	(3.47)	
	[0.01]	[0.00]	[0.05]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.07]	[0.00]	
	18.87	23.22	13.74	23.14	17.56	13.95	21.71	11.32	21.86	24.07	

Table 22: Impact of Lagged US Excess Returns in Times of a Growing US Economy

The table reports the $\beta_{i,USA}$ estimates of regression (11), so only when using lagged US monthly excess returns corresponding to the months of US economic growth (and the corresponding data). In the parenthesis below the coefficient estimates, heteroskedasticity-robust *t*-statistic are shown for testing H_0 : $\beta_{i,j} = 0$ against H_a : $\beta_{i,j} > 0$. Furthermore, the asterisk indicates significance at a 10% significance level according to the moving block bootstrapped p-values.

	AUS	CAN	FRA	DEU	ITA	JPN	NLD	SWE	CHE	GBR
$\hat{\beta}_{i,USA}$	0.10^{*}	0.04	0.06	0.14^{*}	0.02	0.01	0.21^{*}	0.16^{*}	0.08	0.07
	(1.09)	(0.49)	(0.61)	(1.32)	(0.19)	(0.18)	(2.15)	(1.26)	(0.86)	(0.59)
	[0.05]	[0.29]	[0.13]	[0.01]	[0.32]	[0.39]	[0.00]	[0.00]	[0.11]	[0.20]
	3.42	4.58	3.75	4.01	1.93	3.10	7.33	6.95	5.46	5.98

Table 23: U.S. Recession Benchmark Regression

This table shows estimates of the benchmark regression as described in equation (12). The second and sixth column contain the estimates for the coefficient of the Treasury bill rate with the heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$, in the parentheses below and the third and seventh columns show the estimates for the coefficient of the log dividend yield with again the t-statistics, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$, in the parentheses below. In the fourth and eighth column, the R^2 statistic for every regression is shown. In the parenthesis below these R^2 statistics, the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$ are stated. Furthermore, the pooled estimates are shown, which impose the restriction that $\beta_{i,b} = \overline{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \overline{\beta}_d$. The asterisk indicates significance on 10% or better, based on the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values testing the same hypothesis as the *t*-statistics. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values are reported

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	\mathbb{R}^2	i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	\mathbb{R}^2
Australia	-0.31	4.43	3.76%	Netherlands	-0.25	4.21^{*}	3.95%
	(-1.51)	(1.34)	(2.57)		(-0.75)	(1.66)	(2.95)
	[0.10]	[0.13]			[0.22]	[0.04]	
Canada	-0.22	2.10	2.56%	Sweden	-0.01	2.06	0.81%
	(-1.12)	(0.80)	(1.25)		(-0.03)	(0.70)	(0.59)
	[0.12]	[0.20]			[0.41]	[0.18]	
France	-0.17	4.86^{*}	6.02%	Switzerland	-0.19	5.90^{*}	6.98%
	(-0.75)	(1.69)	(3.83)		(-0.68)	(2.26)	(5.42)
	[0.21]	[0.04]			[0.26]	[0.02]	
Germany	-0.55^{*}	9.05^{*}	11.45%	United Kingdom	-0.12	5.35^{*}	4.98%
	(-1.36)	(2.42)	(6.82)		(-0.63)	(1.96)	(4.60)
	[0.04]	[0.00]			[0.31]	[0.06]	
Italy	0.17	3.08	1.51%	United States	-0.32	3.88^{*}	4.90%
	(0.96)	(0.90)	(1.03)		(-1.15)	(1.67)	(2.91)
	[0.73]	[0.12]			[0.15]	[0.04]	
Japan	0.40	2.71^{*}	3.11%	Pooled	-0.05	2.33^{*}	2.30%
	(1.72)	(1.05)	(4.35)		(-0.34)	(2.51)	(6.51)
	[0.80]	[0.09]					

Table 24: U.S. Growing Economy Benchmark Regression

This table shows estimates of the benchmark regression as described in equation (13). The second and sixth column contain the estimates for the coefficient of the Treasury bill rate with the heteroskedasticity-robust t-statistic, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,b} < 0$, in the parentheses below and the third and seventh columns show the estimates for the coefficient of the log dividend yield with again the t-statistics, testing $H_0: \beta_{i,d} = 0$ against $H_a: \beta_{i,d} > 0$, in the parentheses below. In the fourth and eighth column, the R^2 statistic for every regression is shown. In the parentheses below these R^2 statistics, the χ^2 statistic for testing $H_0: \beta_{i,b} = \beta_{i,d} = 0$ are stated. Furthermore, the pooled estimates are shown, which impose the restriction that $\beta_{i,b} = \overline{\beta}_b$ and $\beta_{i,d} = \overline{\beta}_d$. The asterisk indicates significance on 10% or better, based on the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values testing the same hypothesis as the *t*-statistics. In the brackets, the moving block bootstrapped *p*-values are reported

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	\mathbb{R}^2	i	$\hat{\beta}_{i,b}$	$\hat{\beta}_{i,d}$	R^2
Australia	-0.07	3.74^{*}	1.30%	Netherlands	-0.32^{*}	2.26^{*}	2.07%
	(-0.53)	(0.94)	(1.18)		(-2.70)	(2.04)	(7.52)
	[0.18]	[0.02]			[0.00]	[0.01]	
Canada	-0.26^{*}	2.17^{*}	2.93%	Sweden	-0.02	2.29^{*}	1.41%
	(-2.90)	(1.74)	(8.82)		(-0.28)	(1.93)	(3.86)
	[0.00]	[0.03]			[0.12]	[0.00]	
France	-0.09^{*}	1.23^{*}	0.41%	Switzerland	-0.17^{*}	0.82	0.60%
	(-1.02)	(0.97)	(1.41)		(-1.56)	(0.80)	(2.45)
	[0.06]	[0.09]			[0.06]	[0.24]	
Germany	-0.25^{*}	1.51^{*}	0.71%	United Kingdom	-0.21^{*}	4.61^{*}	3.75%
	(-1.42)	(1.06)	(2.03)		(-1.98)	(3.23)	(10.70)
	[0.03]	[0.09]			[0.01]	[0.00]	
Italy	0.04	0.07	0.10%	United States	-0.18^{*}	1.64^{*}	1.64%
	(0.50)	(0.06)	(0.27)		(-1.74)	(2.06)	(4.45)
	[0.40]	[0.45]			[0.03]	[0.03]	
Japan	0.10	1.08^{*}	0.64%	Pooled	-0.05	1.03^{*}	0.55%
	(0.89)	(1.65)	(3.06)		(-0.91)	(1.99)	(4.24)
	[0.36]	[0.05]					